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POLICING STRATEGIES FOR THE
21ST CENTURY

TUESDAY, MAY 19, 2015

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY
Washington, DC.

The Committee met, pursuant to call, at 10:09 a.m., in Room
2141, Rayburn Office Building, the Honorable Bob Goodlatte
(Chairman of the Committee) presiding.

Present: Representatives Goodlatte, Chabot, Issa, King, Franks,
Gohmert, Jordan, Poe, Marino, Gowdy, Farenthold, Collins, DeSan-
tis, Walters, Buck, Ratcliffe, Bishop, Conyers, Nadler, Lofgren,
Jackson Lee, Cohen, Johnson, Pierluisi, Chu, Deutch, Gutierrez,
Bass, Richmond, DelBene, Jeffries, Cicilline, and Peters.

Staff Present: (Majority) Shelley Husband, Chief of Staff & Gen-
eral Counsel; Branden Ritchie, Deputy Chief of Staff & Chief; Alli-
son Halataei, Parliamentarian & General Counsel; Chris Grieco,
Counsel, Subcommittee on Crime, Terrorism, Homeland Security,
and Investigations; Kelsey Williams, Clerk; (Minority) Perry
Apelbaum, Staff Director & Chief Counsel; Danielle Brown, Chief
Legislative Counsel & Parliamentarian; Kennan Keller, Counsel;
and Maggie Lopatin, Clerk.

Mr. GOODLATTE. Good morning. The Judiciary Committee will
come to order. And without objection, the Chair is authorized to de-
clare recesses of the Committee at any time.

We welcome everyone to this morning's hearing on policing strat-
egy for the 21st century. I will begin by recognizing myself for an
opening statement.

Policing is an inherently dangerous job. Our law enforcement of-
ficers deserve our gratitude for the work they do on a daily basis
to make sure that our streets are safe, the most helpless in our
communities are protected, and those who commit crimes are
brought to justice.

I am very concerned that force is used appropriately, and that
police officers are taking appropriate steps to protect innocent civil-
ians when they make encounters. There is increasing unrest in our
urban communities about policing. Protests in Ferguson, New
York, and Baltimore were the outgrowth of the use of force by po-
lice officers stopping a suspect. Although no charges were filed
against the officers in question in two of those cases, it is clear that
there is widespread disagreement about the actions of police in
those instances.



What started as peaceful protests turned into violent riots where,
again, the police reaction to those riots was brought into question.

At the same time, I am increasingly concerned with the repeated
targeting of our police and law enforcement personnel. Last week,
we learned that two more police officers were killed. Officers Dean
and Tate responding to a routine traffic stop in Hattiesburg, Mis-
sissippi, were gunned down by a group of five men.

This comes on the heels of the more widely known murders of
Officers Ramos and Liu in New York. It has been reported that
they were specifically targeted by a man looking to kill a police offi-
cer.

While I refuse to consider the actions of police officers in Fer-
guson and New York as justifying the responses that befell those
cities, it is clear that we must find a better way for our police and
citizens to interact both in everyday situations and when more dif-
ficult circumstances arise.

We have a distinguished panel before us today with deep knowl-
edge of police training, tactics, and policies. We have longstanding
leaders in the police community. We have instructors responsible
for police training. Finally, we have those tasked with monitoring
those police departments that have not met the standards we re-
quire of them.

I am hopeful that this will be a constructive and positive hearing
that focuses on current rules and regulations in place, the training
our officers receive, and how we can train them better in order to
apprehend criminals while minimizing harm to innocent citizens.

I am especially interested to hear what we can do to raise the
level of trust among our police officers and citizens while still pro-
tecting both.

Policing will never be an easy or safe job, but I believe we must
do everything we can to ensure that our officers have the tools and
training they need to protect themselves and our Nation's citizens.

I would also like to thank the gentleman from Michigan, Mr.
Conyers, the Ranking Member, for working with us so closely to ar-
range this hearing. And I was also inspired by the gentlewoman
from Texas, Ms. Jackson Lee, who has been speaking with me for
some time about this issue. I thank them both.

I want to assure all of you that the purpose of this hearing and
the ongoing efforts of this Committee following this hearing is to
make sure that we are doing everything possible to address the
problems that have arisen in recent months, to make sure that our
communities are safer, our police officers are safer, our citizens'
rights are protected, and that we will not rest until we make
progress in those regards.

At this time, it is my pleasure to recognize the Ranking Member
of the Committee, the gentleman from Michigan, Mr. Conyers, for
his opening statement.

Mr. CoNYERS. Thank you, Mr. Goodlatte, our Chairman.
Members of the Committee, and to our distinguished witnesses,

and to those who have come to this hearing, law enforcement ac-
countability is an issue that is very topical, given current events,
but also one that has long been a concern of mine and many other
Members.



As a Member of Congress, I have stood on the streets of Detroit
with a bullhorn and appealed for calm while my city burned
around me in 1967. Thinking back, there was a race riot in Detroit
in 1943.

On too many occasions, I have met with the grieving relatives of
those who have lost their lives at the hands of police. But I have
also met with the families of police officers who lost their lives in
the line of duty. Some of these officers were killed by violent crimi-
nals while other officers were inadvertently killed by some of their
colleagues who could only see the color of their skin.

I have cochaired town hall meetings with fellow Members of Con-
gress and others across this Nation in response to policing inci-
dents in Chicago, Miami, New York, and Los Angeles. At these
meetings, we tried to help the residents of these cities make sense
of how to respond to their collective sense of loss and to understand
the role of the Federal Government in protecting their civil rights.

I have proposed numerous bills to both help protect the safety of
police officers and to provide a system of accountability for law en-
forcement.

For example, I worked with Attorney General John Ashcroft at
the invitation of President George Bush to craft Federal legislation
intended to end use of racial profiling in police practices, which is
currently pending in this Committee as H.R. 1933. Next month, I
plan to introduce comprehensive legislation dealing with accredita-
tion, data collection, and policing practices.

Fortunately, our Committee has generally approached the issue
of policing with a strong, bipartisan spirit. We have enjoyed success
in passing reform legislation-notably, the passage of the Pattern
and Practice Enforcement statute, which was codified as Section
14141 of Title 42 of the United States Code in 1994. And we twice
passed the Traffic Stops Statistics Study Act under the chairman-
ship of Chairman Henry Hyde.

By scheduling today's hearing, Chairman Goodlatte continues
this legacy and is commended for his willingness to face a difficult
issue that has divided communities around the United States.

Any discussion of law enforcement accountability must be pre-
mised on the recognition of the dangerous and difficult job that all
police officers perform. The vast majority of police officers perform
their jobs professionally and without bias. But like any profession,
there are those who make it difficult for the rest to serve their com-
munities.

At the outset, I must agree with Professor Orlando Patterson
when he says that the complex and confounding questions raised
by Ferguson, Baltimore, and other cities go well beyond the issues
of racism and violent police behavior. What occurred in those cities
clearly resulted from a vicious tangle of concentrated poverty and
culturally disenfranchised youth, as well as a countervailing cul-
ture of law enforcement disconnected from their communities and
that is lacking appropriate standards and oversight.

Yesterday, President Obama was in Camden, New Jersey, to
highlight his Administration's initiatives to address the challenges
of policing in our inner cities. While I support the President's ef-
forts and look forward to working with him to implement his pro-
grams, there is no substitute for concrete performance standards



for State and local law enforcement agencies that receive billions
of dollars each year in Federal funding.

For reform-focused police executives, many of the current admin-
istrative programs are merely icing on the cake and probably will
not reach many chronically underperforming or troubled depart-
ments.

The entire purpose of Section 14141 was to add teeth to Federal
enforcement that was absent in the grantmaking process. Although
pattern and practice enforcement has been effective in cases of in-
dividual departments, it is far too resource-heavy to reach across
the more than 17,000 police departments in our country.

There must be another way, and I hope that today we can talk
about the combination of Federal, State, and local measures that
are essential to support necessary changes in policing culture.

The national outcry that arose after Michael Brown's death is
nothing new to those who are students of policing practices. From
the Sean Bell, Abner Louima, and Amadou Diallo incidents in New
York, to the Eddie Macklin shooting in Miami, to the Timothy
Thomas Over-the-Rhine shooting in Cincinnati, and the Donovan
Jackson beating in Englewood, the response is nearly always the
same: national outcry followed by well-intentioned programs that
never quite get to the heart of the matter.

Out of respect for all who have lost their lives over the last 9
months, both law enforcement and civilian, I hope that we can
dedicate ourselves to engaging the difficult issues to make lasting
change in our community.

I thank the Chairman.
Mr. GOODLATE. Thank you, Mr. Conyers.
And without objection, all Members' opening statements will be

made a part of the record.
We welcome our distinguished panel of witnesses today. And if

you would all please rise, I will begin by swearing you in.
Please raise your right hand. Do you and each of you solemnly

swear that the testimony that you are about to give shall be the
truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the truth, so help you God?

Thank you very much. Let the record reflect that the witnesses
responded in the affirmative.

Sheriff David A. Clarke, Jr., has served as a sheriff in Milwaukee
County, Wisconsin, since March 2002, when he was appointed by
then-Governor Scott McCallum. He was elected in November 2002
and is currently serving his fourth term as sheriff. Sheriff Clarke
holds a bachelor's degree in criminal justice management from
Concordia University in Wisconsin, a master's in security studies
from the Naval Postgraduate School, and has completed various ex-
ecutive education programs with the FBI and at Harvard Univer-
sity's John F. Kennedy School of Government.

Matthew Barge is the vice president and deputy director of the
Police Assessment Resource Center, PARC. Among Mr. Barge's
areas of expertise are use-of-force policies; officer training; and
counseling law enforcement agencies to achieve efficient, constitu-
tional policing. Mr. Barge graduated summa cum laude from
Georgetown University and holds a J.D. from the New York Uni-
versity School of Law.



Susan Rahr is executive director of the Washington State Crimi-
nal Justice Training Commission, a position she has held since
2012. From 2005 to 2012, she served as the first female sheriff in
King County, Washington. She previously spent over 30 years as
a law enforcement officer. She received a bachelor's degree from
Washington State University and currently serves as a member of
President Obama's Task Force on 21st Century Policing.

W. Craig Hartley Jr. is the executive director of the Commission
on Accreditation of Law Enforcement Agencies, CALEA. He began
his career with the Greensboro, North Carolina, Police Department
in 1989 and served in a number of positions within the agency be-
fore becoming assistant chief of police. Prior to joining CALEA, Mr.
Hartley worked for the Virginia Department of Criminal Justice
Services, where he led the department's Public Policy, Planning,
and Research Division. Mr. Hartley holds a bachelor's in criminal
justice from Appalachian State University and a master's in public
affairs from the University of North Carolina at Greensboro.

Professor Deborah Ramirez teaches criminal justice at the North-
eastern University School of Law in Boston, Massachusetts. Much
of her work focuses on strengthening partnerships between law en-
forcement and communities, which is integral to building trust and
fair, effective policing. Professor Ramirez received a bachelor's de-
gree at Northwestern University and a J.D. from Harvard Law
School.

All of your written testimonies will be entered into the record in
their entirety. I ask that each of you summarize your testimony in
5 minutes or less.

To help you stay within that time, there is a timing light on your
table. When the light switches from green to yellow, you have 1
minute to conclude your testimony. I shouldn't say this to law en-
forcement personnel, but it works like a traffic light. When the
light turns red, it signals that your 5 minutes have expired. But
when it turns yellow first, that means speed up. [Laughter.]

Sheriff Clarke, you may begin.

TESTIMONY OF DAVID A. CLARKE, JR., SHERIFF,
MILWAUKEE COUNTY SHERIFF'S OFFICE, MILWAUKEE, WI

Sheriff CLARKE. Good morning, Mr. Chair, and honorable Mem-
bers of the Committee on the Judiciary. Thank you for the oppor-
tunity to state my view, which is backed by 37 years of experience
from ground level concerning police accountability, aggression to-
ward police, public safety concerns, and what might be the right
thing for us to work on now.

Since the events that led to riots in Ferguson, Missouri, police
use of force has become scrutinized nationally. Police use of force
should be scrutinized-locally, that is. It should be examined in
terms of factual data and circumstances that led to the police ac-
tion and not from the emotional foundation of false narratives or
catchy slogans like, "hands up, do not shoot," "no justice, no peace,"
or "Black lives matter." Let us leave that conduct for the public to
engage in, not the mainstream media or those elected officials who
cannot resist the opportunity to exploit the emotions of an unin-
formed or misinformed public simply for political gain.



We will no doubt hear a lot of statistics thrown about today,
some distorted to achieve a predetermined agenda. Others are le-
gitimate.

In 2013, the U.S. Department of Justice under Attorney General
Eric Holder did a study in conjunction with the National Institute
of Justice on traffic stop data. They found that when you use con-
trol factors that statistics and research require for legitimate find-
ings, any racial disparities are attributed to differences in offend-
ing.

The studies show that Black drivers violated speeding and other
traffic laws at much greater rates than Whites. That conclusion of
the study under an Eric Holder-led DOJ might be ugly to some, but
is what the data and research have found.

That same study showed that three out every four Black drivers
said the police had a legitimate reason for stopping them.

The same is true in arrest and incarceration data for African-
American males. Participation rates in violent crime explain the
disparity of why so many Black males are locked up in prison.
Black makes are disproportionately involved in violent crime, and
this violence is predominantly perpetrated against other Black peo-
ple. It is not the result of a discriminatory criminal justice system.

Blacks make up 37.5 percent the prison population at the State
and Federal level. If we release those convicted on drug charges
alone, the percentage of Black males in prison would drop to 37
percent, a mere one-half of 1 percent. So much for the myth of
Black males filling our prisons merely for drug convictions, not to
mention that illegal drug use is the scourge of the Black commu-
nity and leads to a great deal of the violence that occurs.

The police use of force data also tells a different story than the
false narrative propagated by cop-bashers and the liberal main-
stream media. A recent study that looked into police use of force
between 2009 and 2012 showed this breakdown: 61 percent, or 915
of the 1,491 people who died from police use of force were White
males, while 32 percent, 481, were Black males.

It is a myth that police kill Black males in greater numbers than
anyone else.

Black-on-Black crime is the elephant in the room that few want
to talk about. We could talk about the police use of force, but it
does not start with transforming the police profession. It starts by
asking why we need so much assertive policing in the American
ghetto.

Are police officers perfect? Not by any stretch of the imagination.
Are police agencies perfect? Not even close. But we are the best
that our communities have to offer.

Instead, the conversation should be about transforming Black
underclass subculture behavior. The discussion must start with ad-
dressing the behavior of people who have no respect for authority,
who fight with and try to disarm the police, who flee the police,
and who engage in other flawed lifestyle choices.

Bashing the police is the low-hanging fruit. It is easier to talk
about the rare killing-fortunately, rare-of a Black male by police
because emotion can be exploited for political advantage.

The police are easier to throw overboard because they cannot
fight back politically. This, however, is counterproductive and will



7

lead to police pulling back in high-crime areas where good, law-
abiding Black people live. Black people will be the losers in all this
as violent crime rates skyrocket over time. This means more Black
crime victims.

Economist and author Thomas Sowell, a man I admire, said this
about policing: If people who are told that they under arrest, and
who refuse to come with the police, cannot be forcibly taken into
custody, then we do not have the rule of law when the law itself
is downgraded to suggestions that no one has the power to enforce.

Sowell further pointed out that, for people who have never tried
to take into custody somebody resisting arrest, to sit back in the
safety and comfort of their homes or offices and second guess peo-
ple who face the dangers inherent in that process-dangers for
both the officer and the person under arrest-is yet another exam-
ple of the irresponsible self-indulgences of our time, unquote.

Thank you very much.
[The prepared statement of Sheriff Clarke follows:]
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May 19, 2015
Washington, D.C.

Remarks by Sheriff David A. Clarke Jr., Milwaukee County, Wisconsin to the
Honorable Members of the United States House of Representatives, Committee on
the Judiciary, Washington, D.C.:

Good morning, Mr. Chair, and Honorable Members of the Committee on the

Judiciary. Thank you for the opportunity to state my view, which is backed by 37

years of experience from ground level concerning police accountability, aggression

towards police, public safety concerns, and what might be the right thing for us to

work on now.

Since the events that led to riots in Ferguson, Missouri, police use of force has

become scrutinized nationally. Police use of force should be scrutinized-locally,

that is. It should be examined in terms of factual data and circumstances that led to

the police action, and not from an emotional foundation of false narratives or catchy

slogans like "Hands Up, Don't Shoot," or "No Justice, No Peace" or "Black Lives

Matter." Let's leave that conduct for the public to engage in, not the mainstream

media or those elected officials who can't resist the opportunity to exploit the

emotions of an uninformed or misinformed public simply for political gain.

We will no doubt hear a lot of statistics thrown around today; some distorted

to achieve a predetermined agenda. In 2013, the USDOJ under Attorney General

Eric Holder did a study in conjunction with the National Institute of Justice on traffic

stop data. They found that when you use control factors that statistics and research

require for legitimate findings, any racial disparities are attributed to differences in
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offending.1 The study showed that Black drivers violated speeding and other traffic

laws at much greater rates than whites.2 That conclusion of this study under the

Eric Holder-led USDOJ might be ugly to some, but it is what the data and research

found. That same study showed that three out of every four Black drivers said that

police had a legitimate reason for stopping them.3

The same is true in arrest and incarceration data of African-American males.

Participation rates in violent crime explain the disparity of why so many Black

males are locked up in prison. Black males are disproportionately involved in

violent crime, and this violence is predominantly perpetrated against other Black

people. 4 It is not the result of a discriminatory criminal justice system.

Blacks make up 37.5% of the prison population at the state and federal

levels.5 If we released those convicted on drug charges alone the percentage of

Black males in prison would drop to 37%, a mere half of one percent.6 So much for

the myth of Black males filling up prisons merely for drug convictions--not to

mention that illegal drug use is the scourge of the Black community and leads to a

great deal of violent crime.

The police use of force data also tells a different story than the false narrative

propagated by cop haters and the liberal mainstream media. A recent study that

1 investor's Business Daily, Holder Frames Ferguson PD For Racism Using Bogus
"Disparate Impact" Stats, March 5, 2015
2 Ibid.

3 Ibid.
4 Riley, Jason. Please Stop Helping Us: How Liberals Make It Harder For Blacks To
Succeed, Encounter Books, New York-London, 2014, p. 7 4 .

Ibid.
6 [bid.



looked into police use of deadly force between 2009 and 2012 showed this

breakdown. 61% (915) of 1,491 people who died from police use of force were

white males while 32% (481) were Black males.7 It is a myth that police kill Black

males in greater numbers than anyone else.

Black-on-black crime is the elephant in the room that few want to talk about.

We can talk about police use of force but it doesn't start with transforming the

police profession. It starts by asking why we need so much assertive policing in the

American ghetto. Are police officers perfect? Not by any stretch of the imagination.

Are police agencies perfect? Not... even... close. But we are the best our

communities have to offer.

Instead, the conversation should be about transforming Black underclass

subculture behavior. The discussion must start with addressing the behavior of

people who have no respect for authority, who fight with and try to disarm the

police, who flee the police, and who engage in other flawed lifestyle choices.

Bashing the police is the low-hanging fruit. It is easier to talk about the rare killing

of a Black male by police because emotion can be exploited for political advantage.

The police are easier to throw overboard because they can't fight back

politically. This however is counter-productive and will lead to police pulling back in

high crime areas where good law-abiding Black people live. Black people will be the

losers in all this as violent crime rates skyrocket over time. This means more...

Black...crime victims.

Johnson Richard, PhD. Examining the Prevalence of Deaths from Police Use of Force,
University of Toledo, 2015.
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Economist and author Thomas Sowell, a man I admire, said this about

policing. If people who are told that they under arrest, and who refuse to come with

the police, cannot be forcibly taken into custody, then we do not have the rule of law,

when the law itself is downgraded to suggestions that no one has the power to enforce.

Sowell further points out that, For people who have never tried to take into custody

someone resisting arrest, to sit back in the safety and comfort of their homes or offices

and second-guess people who face the dangers inherent in that process--dangers for

both the officer and the person under arrest--isyet another example of the

irresponsible self- indulgences of our time.

Thank you.



12

Mr. GOODLATTE. Thank you, Sheriff Clarke.
Mr. Hartley, welcome.

TESTIMONY OF W. CRAIG HARTLEY, JR., EXECUTIVE DIREC-
TOR, COMMISSION ON ACCREDITATION OF LAW ENFORCE-
MENT AGENCIES
Mr. HARTLEY. Chairman Goodlatte, Ranking Member Conyers,

and Members of the Committee, on behalf of the Commission on
Accreditation for Law Enforcement Agencies, commonly referred to
as CALEA, thank you for this invitation today to present ideas on
policing strategies for the 21st century. As a part of this discussion,
I think it is important to recognize that every year, over 1 million
police officers dispersed across 18,000 agencies make over 40 mil-
lion public contacts, where they encounter incredibly sensitive and
highly emotional situations.

These interactions result in millions of arrests annually, and po-
lice use force or the threat of force 1.4 percent of the time, using
mostly low-level applications. Statistically, this is a strong indica-
tion to the adherence to the democratic principles of public safety
service in this country. However, this can only occur where there
are trusting relationships between the community and the police.

Recently, the country has observed situations where this con-
fidence has eroded, resulting in undesirable outcomes. Although
there is no single solution, CALEA accreditation provides a strat-
egy that institutionalizes best practices through the application of
policing standards. The model promotes community confidence and
instills accountability across all levels of participating agencies.

About 5 percent of law enforcement agencies participate, which
equates to a little more than 25 percent of the Nation's law enforce-
ment officers working for enrolled agencies. Given this level of pen-
etration, the standards serve as a powerful tool to influence police
policy and practice.

These standards remain relevant through a dynamic process of
review by leaders in the public safety industry, which include prac-
titioners, academicians, judicial officials, and other subject matter
experts.

Additionally, research from leading professional associations is
leveraged, and the process considers information from special inter-
est groups on such topics as victims' right and procedural justice.

CALEA recently launched a review of standards to consider find-
ings from the President's Task Force on 21st Century Policing and
recent DOJ investigations of police agencies, all this with a focus
on creating service philosophies that balance the need for safety
and security with constitutionally protected rights and freedoms.

The process of accreditation also focuses on intended outcomes.
This is accomplished through a sophisticated system of linking
agency policies to standards, and ensuring practices complement
organizational directives. It is reinforced through data collection,
onsite observation, agency reporting, community input, and public
commission hearings.

As examples of these standards, participating organizations must
develop effective citizen complaint procedures. This must include
investigations of all complaints, including those of an anonymous
nature. The procedures must establish timelines for notification to



complainants and result in the posting of summary data for public
consumption.

From an operational perspective, integrity in criminal investiga-
tion procedures is included in the accreditation process. This in-
volves accountability with the preservation, collection, mainte-
nance, and presentation of evidence. Policies related to interviews,
lineups, and show-ups must be developed and followed.

CALEA accreditation requires agencies to develop community in-
volvement practices to include establishing liaisons with commu-
nity organizations, the involvement of community members in the
development of policy, and publicizing agency objectives.

Although these are only a few outputs of accreditation, it dem-
onstrates how standards address core issues impacting community
confidence while supporting police as an institution.

As an association, CALEA supports reasonable legislation to im-
prove professionalism in the field of public safety. We support the
concept of voluntary participation in accreditation to promote pro-
ductive relationships with agencies. We support incentives that
support agencies pursuing accreditation. And we advocate for
stronger interaction with other governmental and nongovernmental
entities for standards development. And we value approaches that
gradually and systematically transition public safety agencies to
programming with reasonable implementation timelines and tech-
nical assistance.

The more than 1,030 public safety agencies enrolled in CALEA
accreditation have voluntarily committed to demonstrating profes-
sional excellence through standards, compliance, and assessment. I
would encourage lawmakers to support accreditation as an impor-
tant tool for addressing the professional delivery of police services
as part of 21st century policing strategies.

Thank you, Mr. Chair.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Hartley follows:]
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Mr. GOODLATTE. Thank you, Mr. Hartley.
Ms. Rahr, welcome.

TESTIMONY OF SUSAN RAHR, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, WASH-
INGTON STATE CRIMINAL JUSTICE TRAINING COMMISSION
AND MEMBER OF PRESIDENT OBAMA'S TASK FORCE ON
21ST CENTURY POLICING
Ms. RAHR. Mr. Chair, Members of the Committee, it is my honor

to be invited to testify today.
I would like you to know a little bit about my background, so you

can put my comments in context. I started policing in 1979 as a
patrol deputy, and for the next 33 years, I had the privilege of serv-
ing my community in assignments such as patrol, undercover nar-
cotics. I commanded our gang unit in the Seattle metropolitan area
for 3 years and spent a great deal of time working with police con-
duct cases and training.

When I retired as the elected sheriff in 2012, I had the good for-
tune of coming to our State's police academy, where we train all
10,000 law enforcement officers in the State of Washington. I have
learned a great deal from those recruits.

As we embark on this dialogue today, I think it is critically im-
portant that we consider a wide range of factors that impact the
environment in which police operate and that we consider strate-
gies that are most likely to increase public trust and improve pub-
lic safety.

I would like to highlight two of these major factors. To add to the
context, I think we have a tendency to talk about the bad apples.
I would like to talk about the barrel and the people who make the
barrels.

The first factor is the absence of a national coherence in policing.
We have 18,000 individual police departments, each with unique
cultures and reflecting the policies and practices that are a product
of those 18,000 local governments with a diverse range of values
and expectations. Agency size ranges from one officer to more than
34,000 officers. About half of those 18,000 agencies have 10 officers
or less.

All of these departments operate in one of our 50 States, each
with a unique system of justice that dictates how criminal cases
are initiated, processed, and adjudicated. Although many States
mandate peace officer certifications and standards for hiring and
training, most States exert limited control over their local law en-
forcement. Outside of consent decrees and the distribution or with-
holding of Federal funds, the influence of the Federal Government
on local policing is also limited.

The bottom line is, there is no single description of United States
police culture and practice. The environment and challenges faced
by police departments vary widely, and the control and oversight
of our police is almost exclusively local.

The second major factor to consider is that police departments do
not operate independently. In most cities, police chiefs are hired or
fired by the mayor or another elected municipal executive. Most
sheriffs are elected by the voters that they are sworn to protect and
serve.



When police exert control over citizens, they do so at the behest
of an official elected by the people. Crime control strategies do not
emerge in isolation, nor do decisions about police accountability.
Those decisions are made by independently elected officials and
prosecutors.

Too often, the scrutiny of disturbing incidents begins and ends
with the police department with little examination of those factors
outside the agency that influence priorities and practices.

The importance of a broader focus of inquiry was illustrated in
the recent examination into the government practices in the City
of Ferguson. The findings serve as a powerful example of the influ-
ence of governing forces outside of the police department itself.

Ideas for improving policing in the 21st century need to consider
both of these major factors. Most changes in policies and proce-
dures must be adopted by local governments in order to be imple-
mented. For example, the requirement to use body-worn cameras
must consider local and State laws related to the gathering, man-
agement, and disclosure of data, as well as local and State laws
protecting individual privacy.

These changes will take time, require a great deal of cooperation,
and, in some cases, the barriers may be insurmountable.

There are, however, meaningful steps that can be taken at var-
ious levels of government without changing laws. These steps will
improve the culture of policing and expand police training in ways
that contribute to increased public trust and improved safety. The
recommendations of the President's task force contain a full range
of actions that can be implemented immediately and some that are
more long-term strategies.

One of the areas of focus contained in the recommendations re-
lates to the police training. I sent to you a copy of an academic re-
port that I co-authored. It was published by the Kennedy School at
Harvard and published by the National Institute of Justice. This
paper expounds on the importance of addressing the leadership cul-
ture in police departments and suggests a path toward improving
culture through effective training. I hope these ideas will be bene-
ficial as this Committee explores ways to improve policing in the
21st century.

Thank you very much.
[The prepared statement of Ms. Rahr follows:]
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Public trust in American policing has been shaken across the nation by the images filling the

airwaves beginning in Ferguson last summer and continuing with each new disturbing video that

emerges every couple of weeks. These tragic incidents have sparked intense focus on the culture

and practices of policing and has ignited a necessary national conversation. As we embark on

this dialog it is critically important to consider the wide range of factors that impact the

environment in which police operate and consider strategies that are most likely to increase

public trust and improve public safety. I'd like to highlight two of the major factors.

The first factor is the absence of a national coherence in policing. We have 18,000 local police

departments. That means 18,000 different cultures reflecting the policies and practices that are

the product of 18,000 local governments serving communities with a diverse range of values and

expectations. Agency size ranges from one-officer to more than 34,000. About half of the

18,000 agencies have less than 10 officers. All of those agencies operate in one of 50 states,

each with their unique system of justice that dictates how criminal cases are initiated, processed,

and adjudicated. Although many states mandate peace officer certification and standards for

hiring and training, most states exert limited control over the routine operations of local police

departments. Outside of Consent Decrees and the distribution or withholding of Federal funds,

the influence the Federal Government has on local policing is also limited. Bottom line - there is

no single description of police culture and practice in the United States. The environments and

challenges faced by police departments vary widely, and control and oversight is almost

exclusively local.

The second factor to consider is that police departments do not operate independently. In most

cities, Police Chiefs are hired and fired by a Mayor, or another elected Municipal Executive.

Most Sheriffs are elected by the voters they are sworn to serve and protect. When police exert

control over citizens, they do so at the behest of officials elected by the people. Crime control



strategies don't emerge in isolation. Nor do decisions about police accountability. Those

decisions are made by independently elected local officials and Prosecutors. Too often the

scrutiny of disturbing incidents begins and ends with the police department with little

examination into those forces outside the agency that influence priorities and practices. The

importance of a broader focus of inquiry was illustrated by the recent examination by the

Department of Justice into the government practices in the City of Ferguson. The findings serve

as a powerful example of the influence of governing forces outside of the police department

itself.

Ideas for improving policing in the 21' Century need to be considered with these two important

factors in mind. Most changes in policies and procedures must be adopted by local governments

in order to be implemented. For example, a requirement to use body cameras must consider

local and state laws related to the gathering, management, and disclosure of data as well as local

and state laws protecting individual privacy. These changes will take time and require changes

in state laws, with some barriers simply insurmountable.

There are, however, meaningful steps that can be taken at various levels of government, without

changing laws. These steps will improve the culture of policing and expand police training in

ways that contribute to increased public trust and improve public safety. The recommendations

of the President's Task Force on 21' Century Policing contain a range of actions that can be

implemented immediately, as well as longer term strategies. One of the areas of focus contained

in the recommendation relates to police training practices. I've attached an academic paper I co-

authored that was recently published by The Kennedy School at Harvard and the National

Institute of Justice. This paper expounds on the importance of addressing the leadership culture

in police departments and suggests a path toward improving that culture through more effective

training strategies. I hope these ideas will be beneficial as this committee explores

improvements to policing in the 211 century.
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Mr. GOODLATTE. Thank you, Ms. Rahr.
Mr. Barge, welcome.

TESTIMONY OF MATTHEW BARGE, VICE PRESIDENT & DEP-
UTY DIRECTOR, POLICE ASSESSMENT RESOURCE CENTER
(PARC)
Mr. BARGE. Mr. Chairman, Ranking Member Conyers, distin-

guished Members of the Committee, my name is Matthew Barge.
I am the vice president and the deputy director of the Police As-
sessment Resource Center.

For 14 years, PARC has provided independent counsel to upward
of 30 police agencies and communities, helping them solve prob-
lems and incorporate best practices on effective, safe, and constitu-
tional policing.

I want to thank you for the opportunity to appear before you
today.

In light of recent events, some have wondered whether local po-
lice agencies are capable of transforming or repairing trust with
the communities they serve. I am here to tell you that police de-
partments can change and, indeed, are changing. Real reform is
difficult and messy work, but agencies can put in place the sys-
tems, the policies, and the culture necessary to self-manage the
risk of unconstitutional policing and enhance community con-
fidence.

Some agencies affirmatively seek reform. The voluntary imple-
mentation of PARC's recommendations in Portland, Oregon, for ex-
ample, led to significant decreases in use of force and complaints
about police, without increases in crime or officer injury.

However, local law enforcement is not always good as self-identi-
fying problems. I work daily with police officers who represent pub-
lic service at its most selfless and laudable. But the departments
where they work often resemble what might happen if a
stereotypical department of motor vehicles ran the U.S. military,
an inefficient, inept bureaucracy overseeing a rigid command and
control structure.

This produces a culture often resistant to new approaches, trans-
parency, and real accountability. Where issues fester, the U.S. De-
partment of Justice may exercise the authority granted by this
body to conduct an investigation into alleged patterns of mis-
conduct. Where allegations are substantiated, a Federal court over-
seeing a consent decree may result.

The process is akin to emergency open-heart surgery for police
departments. It addresses serious systemic issues and is used selec-
tively and at critical moments. Currently, DOJ is enforcing 10 con-
sent decrees. PARC's executive director is the court-appointed inde-
pendent monitor for one, addressing the Seattle Police Department,
where I serve as his deputy.

Regardless of how reform is initiated, the bedrock of policing in
the 21st century must be a strong, responsive relationship between
the Nation's police departments and the communities that they
serve.

To that end, a common playbook of specific, real-world reforms
is emerging for promoting public and officer safety, efficiency, con-
stitutional rights, and public trust.



First, officers need more specific guidelines on using force in the
real world. The bare, often vague requirements of courts in this
area may work for judges in the comforts of their courtrooms, but
officers in communities need clearer and more pragmatic rules.

Second, departments need internal mechanisms for critical self-
analysis. For instance, a standard DOJ consent decree reform is
the creation of a dedicated board for critically evaluating all uses
of force so that a department can continually update policy, proce-
dure, and training in light of real-world lessons learned. Likewise,
permanent civilian oversight mechanisms can give communities a
real-time check and important say in how policing is conducted.

Third, too many agencies have no idea what their officers are
doing. If data exists on use of force or stop activity, it is often inac-
curate, inaccessible, or ignored. Policing in the 21st century needs
to take full advantage of the information systems that we take for
granted in so many other areas of public and private life.

Fourth, in the cities where we work, we continually hear from in-
dividuals that the weights and burdens of law enforcement are not
equally shared, and there is some empirical evidence to support
that proposition. The challenge for police departments is to find
ways of addressing an issue that, at minimum, is deeply affecting
the police-community relationship. Forward-thinking departments
are providing officers with training on minimizing the effects of im-
plicit bias and on person-based decision making.

Modern American policing faces an era of unparalleled chal-
lenges with too many communities viewing the police as "them"
rather than "us." The challenge law enforcement agencies must em-
brace is to implement the kinds of common-sense steps that might
enhance accountability and enhance public trust.

With that, I thank you again for the opportunity to be here.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Barge follows:]
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Chairman Goodlatte, Ranking Member Conyers, and distinguished members of the Committee:

My name is Matthew Barge. I am the Vice President and Deputy Director of the Police
Assessment Resource Center (PARC). I appreciate the opportunity to appear before you and
provide an independent perspective on the substantial challenges and opportunities that our local
police departments face.

In light of recent high-profile incidents involving local law enforcement agencies and related
unrest in several communities across the country, attention has appropriately turned to figuring
out what police strategies and approaches best promote effective, safe, and constitutional
policing. However, these efforts to identify best practices go back decades.

Some have wondered whether police agencies in our local communities are capable of changing
or of proactively reforming themselves. My organization, PARC, has a long history of providing
independent, evidence-based counsel on effective, respectful, and publicly accountable policing.
A nonprofit organization with offices in New York and Los Angeles, it was founded in 2001 by
the Vera Institute of Justice, and with the generous support of the Ford Foundation. PARC is not
an advocacy organization. Instead, it is committed to serving as an honest broker that helps law
enforcement agencies solve problems by incorporating best practices, managing risks, using
data-driven management, and providing services with greater efficiency and accountability. We
do all of this with an eye toward increasing officer safety, public safety, and public confidence in
the police. PARC has assisted upward of 30 agencies, local governments, or community
organizations in these efforts in its 14 years in existence.

In our experience, police departments can change -and they are changing. Local governments
and police agencies themselves regularly call on PARC to conduct comprehensive assessments
of where their departments are, where they should be, and what they need to do in order to align
with best practices with respect to accountability and effectiveness. In Portland, Oregon, for



example, PARC conducted a review of officer-involved shootings and made recommendations
for changes in policy, training, and practice. The implementation of those recommendations led
to an 88% drop in officer-involved shootings, a 59% decrease in use of force, and a 51%
decrease in citizen's complaints -all without increases in officer injuries or crime Likewise,
for some 21 years, Los Angeles County engaged PARC's Executive Director to serve as special
counsel for monitoring the Los Angeles County Sheriff's Department, the fourth-largest law
enforcement agency in the U S. The effort produced results with respect to officer training,
citizen's complaints, medical care in jails, recruitment and hiring, anti-gang strategies, and many
other areas.

In some instances, however, more sustained attention at the national level is necessary. One
consequence of our democracy is that police authority is highly fragmented. The most recent
data indicate that we have more than 12,000 local police departments that employ roughly
477,000 full-time police officers. Nearly half of these departments employ no more than 10
officers.3 Some departments fail to identify problems in their relationship with the community,
deficiencies in officer oversight, or problems in how its officers use force or detain subjects.
Many departments either do not "have access to enough useful information about lawsuitst"
involving their officers or "intentionally ignore information from suits" relating to problematic
incidents 4 Patterns or practices of unlawful policing can take hold.

When problems fester in local police departments, the U.S. Department of Justice ("DOJ') may
exercise the authority granted by this body to conduct an investigation into alleged patterns of
misconduct within a police department with respect to excessive force, discriminatory policing,
unlawful stops and searches, and other constitutional violations. Where the allegations are
substantiated, those investigations can lead to agreements between the Department of Justice and
the involved local jurisdiction, with input from community stakeholders, to implement a package
of reforms and remedial measures.

Some of the DOJ settlements take the form of federal-court-overseen consent decrees. The
consent decree process is akin to emergency open-heart surgery for police departments. It
addresses serious, systemic issues that have built up over time. It is a major intervention that,
historically, the Department of Justice has used selectively, at critical moments, and where
rigorous and sustained intervention is needed. It is intended to last no longer, but end no sooner,
than it takes for the identified problems to be effectively remedied while ensuring officer and
public safety. In the past three years, DOJ successfully concluded implementation of two major
consent decrees addressing the Los Angeles Police Department and District of Columbia
Metropolitan Police Department.

Currently, the Department of Justice is enforcing ten federal-court-overseen consent decrees.
PARC's Executive Director, Merrick Bobb, serves as the federal court-appointed, independent



monitor of one of those decrees, which relates to the Seattle Police Department ("SPD"). I serve
as his deputy, overseeing a nationwide network of law enforcement experts. Mr. Bobb has
nearly 25 years of experience with law enforcement issues, starting with the blue-ribbon
commission chaired by Warren Christopher to reform the Los Angeles Police Department
(LAPD) in the wake of the Rodney King incident in the early 1990s.

Whether reform is self-initiated, occurs to conform with national standards like those of the
Commission on Accreditation for Law Enforcement Agencies ("CALEA"), or occurs pursuant to
a federal investigation or DOJ settlement, the bedrock of policing in the 21st century must be a
strong, responsive relationship between the nation's police departments and the communities that
they serve.

To that end, a common playbook of specific, real-world practices and reforms is emerging for
ensuring the safety of the public and officers, advance efficient law enforcement, protect
constitutional rights, and enhance public trust in the police across America's diverse
communities. The challenges are substantial, and the work is hard -but law enforcement
agencies can today make reforms that we know work in order to enhance accountability and
trust. The remainder of my testimony will summarize these areas.

I. USE OF FORCE

A. Policy & Training

Officers need clearer, more specific, and more pragmatic guidelines on when they may use force
in the field and what level of force is permissive in a given case. This is especially true when
Court decisions directly situate the constitutionality of force in terms of "the facts and
circumstances confronting" an officer in a given situation6 -and expressly disclaim the existence
"a magical on/off switch that triggers rigid preconditions" that make some force appropriate and
some inappropriate Although general standards and balancing tests may be fair and workable
for courts, officers in the real world and the communities that they serve need and deserve clear
expectations and pragmatic rules for when force is justified.

Any use of force policy must balance concision with precision and broad applicability. It must
guide officers across innumerable unforeseen circumstances yet be specific enough to permit a
department to hold officers accountable for using inferior tactics or poor decision-making.

For example, the DOJ-, Monitor-, and Court-approved officer use of force policy in Seattle
requires that all officer force be necessary, reasonable, proportional to the danger or threat posed
by the subject, and used when no reasonable alternatives to de-escalate were available
However, absent limited exceptional circumstances, it prohibits officers from using force on



restrained or handcuffed subjects. That provision directly responds to the Department of
Justice's finding in its 2011 investigation that SPD had previously engaged[] in a pattern or
practice of using excessive force against individuals who are already under control" and who,
consequently, under most circumstances "does not pose an immediate threat to the safety of the
officer or the public."R

Thus, SPD policy provides greater clarity on how to use force in particular circumstances based
on the history of that particular Department and concerns of the community that it serves. PARC
has similarly assisted a number of other agencies in crafting specitc use of force policies tailored
to the concerns and histories of their own communities.

Every police department in the United States has the same opportunity to set forth clear and
specific policies on when force may be used that reflect the values of the community and
organization and go further than the bare, often vague requirements of the courts in the area -
and to doggedly insist on strict adherence to the policies as preconditions for continued
employment with the department.

As the recent national dialogue has proceeded, a consensus has started to emerge that
departments should emphasize the importance of de-escalation - or slowing down and defusing
situations in a manner that might lessen or eliminate the possibility that an officer will need to
contemplate force at all These tactics include strategic use of distance, cover, and concealment;
verbal techniques aimed toward persuasion or the promotion or rational decision-making; and
calling for more or more specialized officers to the scene. The goal is to maximize opportunities
for incidents and interactions to conclude without officers needing to use force.

Seattle, under the Department of Justice consent decree, is also leading the way in de-escalation.
There, officers are required by policy to use de-escalation tactics whenever safe under the
circumstances and time and circumstances permit.10 No longer are these tactics taught as an
"extra" skill or course disconnected from the "real" tactical concerns of firearms or Taser
training. Instead, they are being woven throughout more than 32 hours of training this year
alone, with de-escalation presented as often the best strategic option and valuable both to officers
and the communities that they serve.

Because it increases officer safety and mitigates the need to use force, de-escalation training is
being adopted by law enforcement agencies nationwide. Training on defusing critical incidents
has been recently embraced by the New York Police Department"1 , Pennsylvania12 , and several
other agencies. Departments in Oakland and Dallas are providing stress inoculation training
geared toward providing officers with superior decision-making skills in high-stress incidents.



B. Officer Training on Mental Health & Behavioral Issues

At least half of officer-involved shootings involve a subject experiencing mental health issues -
and the numbers are higher than that in some communities." Meanwhile, officers increasingly
feel as though the burdens of failures elsewhere in our social service networks fall ever more to
them.

Departments from Las Vegas to Dallas, and Chicago to the United States Capitol Police
Department, are responding by providing specialized training on identifying and interacting with
subjects with behavioral and mental health issues.14 These "crisis intervention programs" have
produced real results. For instance, after providing expanded crisis training to officers and
establishing a dedicated team to address individuals experiencing a behavioral crisis, the
Oakland Police Department reduced its overall use of force by some 50 percent. Use of force
and officer injuries both declined sharply in the years following implementation of a crisis
intervention program in Memphis. In Seattle, the Consent Decree has resulted in a regional
committee of health experts, clinicians, community advocates, academics, members of the
judiciary, and the police to situate the Police Department's efforts to respond to individuals
experiencing behavioral crisis.

A number of national organizations, including the International Association of Chiefs of Police
("IACP") and the National Alliance on Mental Illness (NAMI), ' have endorsed the
implementation of crisis intervention programs. Crisis intervention is an important part of most
DOJ settlements in the policing area, and the number of good "off-the-shelf' training programs
makes this a reform that is effective, is affordable, and increases officer and public safety.

II. ADMINISTRATIVE INEFFICIENCY & INTERNAL ACCOUNTABILITY

Many police agencies resemble what might happen if the stereotypical Department of Motor
Vehicles ran the U. S. military: an inefficient, inept bureaucracy overseeing a necessarily rigid
command-and-control structure empowered to use force. This produces a law enforcement
culture often resistant to new approaches and systems. Officers tend to be rewarded and
promoted for "staying in their lanes," not making difficult decisions or challenging the status
quo. Pushing paper substitutes for real accountability and meaningful oversight of what officers
are actually doing on the streets. In some jurisdictions, well-intentioned police chiefs have
difficulty replacing problem employees because of civil service protections or state employment
laws.

Accordingly, a major focus of any reform effort, whether initiated by the local community or the
federal government, must be on basic organizational reform -making ossified bureaucracies and
ineffective administrative processes more nimble, responsive, innovative, and transparent. In a



number of important areas, police departments simply need to become more comfortable with
change and new ways of doing business. The day-to-day operational culture of many agencies
must change.

For example, just as doctors present cases to peers and even winning teams review game footage,
law enforcement agencies must commit to processes and procedures for comprehensively
analyzing the performance of officers and holding them accountable. Some of the best
departments have a dedicated Force Review Board that reviews, analyzes, and evaluates all uses
of force so that the department can perpetually update its training, tactics, procedure, and policy
in light of lessons learned about how officers are operating in the real world. It is a standard part
of the Department of Justice's settlements in the police area and constitutes a best practice. The
challenge is to make members of these, and other similar, mechanisms for critical self-analysis
comfortable with the notion of evaluating the conduct of another officer. As uncomfortable as
this exercise may be at first, it is necessary to enable departments to learn from the past and
better prepare their officers to face problems in the field more safely and appropriately.

Citizens have a role in eliminating administrative inefficiency and promoting accountability, as
well. Permanent civilian oversight mechanisms -whether taking the form of a civilian board
that investigates or reviews complaints about the police, an institutional inspector general or
monitor to conduct larger-scale assessments of departmental trends, or an auditor who reviews
completed internal investigations6 -can give communities a real-time "check" on police
authority and a say in how policing is conducted.

Several jurisdictions, including Eugene, Oregon and Milwaukee, Wisconsin, have affirmatively
sought PARC's counsel in helping it decide what form or structure of civilian oversight might
best address their concerns. Likewise, the DOJ consent decree process often inspires this greater
and more formal involvement in the nuts and bolts of police oversight and accountability. Just a
few weeks ago, Newark, New Jersey created "one of the country's strongest civilian police-
review boards" that will have subpoena power and make binding recommendations as it enters
into a consent decree.1 ' The Seattle decree created a Community Police Commission to provide
input and policy recommendations during the reform process.

Too often, "community policing" means talking at communities or organizing isolated, small-
scale initiatives. For trust to be restored between the community and police where it has frayed,
the community needs to be an ongoing part of policing in significant, structural ways.

III. DATA-DRIVEN POLICING

As memorialized in the book and movie Moneyball, the 2002 Oakland Athletics and then-general
manager Billy Beane famously used sophisticated data analytics and an evidence-based



management approach to improve performance on the baseball field. Many departments are,
however, a long way from playing Moneyball.

Currently, too many police agencies have no idea how often their officers use force, are involved
in shootings, or make stops. If data exists, it is often inaccurate, inaccessible, or ignored. In one
police department where PARC has recently worked, a supervisor wanting to know whether or
when an officer had been trained to use the Taser - an important, less-lethal force instrument -
would have to manually sift through stacks of unorganized 3 x 5 index cards. One of the reasons
that "there is no reliable national data on how many people are shot by police officers each
year" is because many police departments themselves are unconcerned with tracking what their
officers are doing in the field.

No one -not lawmakers, the Department of Justice, or organizations like ours -can know what
to change without knowing how departments really are policing. Policing in the 21st century
needs to take advantage of the information systems that we take for granted in so many other
areas of public and private life.

Lacking solid information, officers in too many departments are managed and supervised based
on gut instinct or intuition rather than objective evidence about an officer's performance.
Personal affinities or the amorphous sense that an officer is a "good guy" or "good gal" leads
supervisors to cut corners and cut breaks when it comes to accountability.

In the same way that many jurisdictions have adopted technological systems modeled after
COMPSTAT, the pioneering and influential data system originating in New York City in the
early 1990s, to guide officer deployment and crime prevention efforts 9 , more need to adopt and
proactively use data on how its officers are using force, making stops, and engaging with
subjects in the field.

In most Department of Justice consent decrees and collaborative reform initiatives, a so-called
Early Intervention System is a primary reform. The goal of these usually non-disciplinary
systems is for departments to use objective data and information about what its officers are doing
in the field in order to identify and respond proactively to performance trends that may suggest
that an officer is at risk - so that bad habits or "bad apples" can be addressed early and
affirmatively.

The concept of an Early Intervention System is not new, and organizations like IACP and
CALEA have advocated their use. Nonetheless, too many departments still lack the systems or,
when they have them, fail to use them effectively. Supervisors often lack training on how to
identify potential problems and how to interact with officers requiring intervention. In addition,
too many departments focus the early intervention systems that they do have exclusively at line



officers -failing to examine whether supervisors and managers are living up to their own
responsibilities.

IV. DISCRIMINATORY POLICING CONCERNS

Within the communities where PARC works, we consistently hear from individuals that the
weights and burdens of law enforcement are not equally shared When they hear about the
apparent choking death of a black man for peddling a few loose cigarettes, or the shooting of a
black twelve-year-old two seconds after a police officer exited his patrol car, they wonder
whether the outcomes might have been different if the subjects involved had looked different.
Especially with respect to patterns of stops and detentions, empirical evidence supports the
proposition that the practices of police in some areas are disproportionately affecting some of our
communities more than others 20

The challenge for our police departments and our communities is to go beyond talking about the
problem and looking for real-world solutions to addressing an issue that is clearly affecting the
police-community relationship.

Abundant social science research has established that even individuals expressly committed to
treating people equally may be affected by implicit biases or subconscious associations between
Black, Latino, and some other historically minority populations and crime.21 Individuals across
professions and political ideologies have all been found prone to harbor subconscious
associations between groups of individuals and crime.2 2 Indeed, research indicates that non-
white individuals also tend to exhibit implicit bias with respect to other non-white individuals.23

These implicit biases can particularly and unconsciously affect decisions in fast-moving
situations -the type of circumstances that police officers regularly encounter. Police officers
may have subconscious biases in the same way that many people across various stations in life
do, but the difficult job of police officers - to make quick decisions based on limited information
about previously unknown individuals -heightens the risk that unconscious associations may
have effects in the real world that drive distance between the police and our communities. This
February, FBI Director James Comey called upon law enforcement to recognize this important
fact.2

Forward-thinking departments are providing officers with clear strategies and tactics for
attempting to minimize the effects of implicit bias - by slowing situations down where feasible
to ensure more time and space for identifying person-specific facts and by using intentional
decision-making processes, again increasing officer and public safety.



Departments are also partnering with community organizations to provide training on procedural
justice and fairness issues. Literature and life experience tells us that the otcomze of an
interaction matters less than an individual's sense of how he or she was treated.2 Among
individuals who get pulled over by a police officer, an individual's view of the incident
correlates not with whether the officer gave them a ticket or not but, rather, with how fairly and
equitably they believe that the officer treated them.

Just as ticket representatives for Southwest Airlines or customer service representatives at
Federal Express receive training on problem-solving-oriented communication and are
empowered to establish authentic, one-to-one relationships with the public26 patrol officers must
feel empowered to find ways of making individuals across communities believe that the police
are treating them not as a race, face, or place but as an individual.

V. CONCLUSION

In my ten years doing work with law enforcement agencies, I have encountered countless men
and women who represent public service at its most competent, selfless, and laudable. However,
even in healthy accountable police agencies where the interests and perspectives of the
community are fully represented, officers may perform poorly. Some will make mistakes or bad
decisions. To all of us -and to the rank-and-file officers who execute their duties ably, fairly,
and constitutionally -accounts of officers engaging in misconduct are troubling. It can be
tempting to conclude that nothing has changed in American policing and that nothing ever will.

Real reform is hard work. It rarely proceeds in straight lines. The true test, however, of whether
we use this unique moment in American history is whether police agencies put in place the
systems, policies, structures, and culture to manage for themselves the risk of unconstitutional
policing. Departments must hold officers rigorously accountable through fair and transparent
processes, critically analyze officer and departmental performance based on objective data, and
proactively identify and seriously address performance issues and trends.

No police department is consigned to be only what it has been in the past. Organizational
cultures change. New leadership can energize. Frayed relationships can mend. Old and rigid
approaches can give way to dynamic innovation.

Modern American policing faces an era of unparalleled challenges. Too many communities
view the police as "them" rather than "us." The challenge that law enforcement agencies must
embrace is to implement the kinds of tested, promising, and common-sense steps that might
enhance public trust and legitimacy.



58

See Portland Police Bureau, Police Assessment Resource Center (last visited May 15, 2015),
http://www.parc.info/portland/.

See Thirty-Fourth Semiannual Report of Special Counsel, Los Angeles County Sheriff's Department (Aug. 2014),
available a[
htt://staticl .suarespace. con/static/5498b74ce4b01fe317ef2575 /t/4fc75b3e4b03edc59f8fd9b/1425831347689/34t
h+Serniannual+Report.pdf.
s Bureau of .usticc Slalistics (B.IS), local Police Departments, 2013: Personnel, Policies, and Practices (May
2015), available at http://wwwbis.gov/contcnt/pub/pdf/Apd13ppp.pdf.
sJoanna C. Schwartz "Mvlbs and Mechanics of Deterrence: The Role of Iawsuitis in I-aw Enforcement
Decisionmaking," 7 U.C.L .A. L. Rev. 1023, 1027, 1023 (2010).

42 U.S.C. § 14141.
iGraham v. Connor, 490 U.S. 387 (1989).
Scott v. Harris, 127 S. Ct. 1769, 1777 (2007).
L S. Dept. of Justice, Civil Rights Division and L S. Atty's Office, W.D. Wash. Investigation of Seattle Police

Department at 14 (Dec. 16, 2011).
See, e.g., President's Task Force on 

2
1st Centur Policing, Interin Report of tChe Presidem's Task Torce on 21st

Century Policing 21 (Mar. 2015) (recommending emphasis on de-escalation in policy and trainingg; "Utah
Lawmakers Hold Stdy Session on Police Use of Force"; Matt Apuzzo, "Police Rethink Long Tradition on Using
Force" N. Y. Times (May 4; 2015) (discussing nccnt rc-examination of police training in r ultiplc departments).
1 United States v. City of Seattle, 2:12-cv-01282-JI R, Dki No. 204-1 at 2; 8.
" Marc Santora. "Mayor dc Blasio Announces Retraining of Ncw York Policc" N. Y. Times (Dec. 4, 2014).

Tony Larussa, "W.Pa. police chiefs discuss use of force, de-escalation tactics," Pittsburgh Tribune (Jan. 8, 2015).
s Nat'l Sheriffs' Assn & Treatment Advocacy Ctr., "Justifiable IIomicide by Law Enforcement Officers: What is

the Role of Mental Illness" at 6 (Sept. 2013).
1 See, e.g., Megan Pauly, How Police Officers Are (or Aren't) Trained in Mental Health," Atlantic (Oct. 11, 2013).
s International Association of Chiefs of Police, "Improving Officer Response to Persons with Mental Illness and

Other Disabilities: A Guide for Law Enforcement Leaders" available at

http://www.theiacp.org/Portals/0/pdfs/IACP Responding to MIpdf; National Alliance on Mental Illness, °CIT"
(last visited May 15, 2015), available a[
http://wwwx2.nami.or/Template.cfmSection=CIT&Template=/ContentManagement/ContentDisplav.cfm&ContentI

6 Menick Robb. et al. Police Assesstmcnt Resource Centicr, "Review of National Police Oversight Models (
2 0 0

5).
" Hcathcr Haddon, "Newark thwcils Civilian Police-Review Board' Wall Street Journal (Apr. 30, 2015).

Wesley Lowery, IIow many police shootings a year? No one knows ~ Washington Post (Sept. 8, 2014).
9 See, e. g., Weisburd, et al., "Reforming to Preseive: Compstat and Strategic Problem Solving in American

Policing," 2 Criminology & Pub. Pol'y 421, 422-23 (2003); Willis, et al., "Making Sense of COMPSTAT: A
Theory-Based Analysis of Organizational Change in Three Police Departments," 41 Law & Society Review 147,
148-49 (2007).
' Floyd v. City ofNew York, 1:08-cy-01034 at 21 (Aug. 12, 2013).

* See Kiiw an Institute for the Study of Race and Etlnicity, "State of the Science: Implicit Bias Review 2014 at 16.
available at http:/kiiwaninstitute.osu.edu/wp-content/uploads/2014/03/2014-implicit-biaspdf; see generally
Thomas Gilovich, et al, Heuristics and Biases: The Psychologv of Iniuitive Judgment (2002); Daniel Kahneman,
Thinlng, Past and Slow (2013).
SSee, e.g., Theodor: Hiscnberg & Sherin .Iohtnson, "Implicit Racial Alitudcs of Death Penally Iawyers," 53
DePaul I. Rev. 1539 (2004); Alexander R. (recn, et al "Implicil Bias among Physicians and its Predition of
Thrombolvsis Decisions for Black and White Patients," 22 Jounal of Gen. Internal Medicine 1231 (2007); Tom
Rudd, et al, Kirwan Inst., "Racial Dispropoitionality in School Discipline (Feb. 2014), available at
http:/kirwaninstitute.osu.edu/wp-content/uploads/2014/02/racial-disproportionality-schools-02.pdf.
' See, e.g., Theodore R. Johnson. "Black-on-Black Racism: The IIazards of Implicit Bias" Atlantic (Dec. 26, 2014)
(noting that performance on implicit bias assessments reveal that black respondents tsubconsciously hold a slight
preference for whites over blacks' and harbor some subconscious biases with respect to blacks); Marcus Woo,
"How Science is Helping America Tackle Police Racism," Wired (Jan. 21, 2015) ( Some studies found that even
black people can have anti-black bias ... suggesting that the root of the bias isn t in any particular race, but in the
prejudice and stereotype that's embedded throughout culture and society.").



59

Rernarks of Janes B. Comey at Georgetown Univ. (Feb. 12, 
2
01), available at

http://www.fbi. go/news/speeches/hard-trths-law-enforcement-and-race.
' Rod K. Brunson & Jacmnta M. Gau, "Procedural justice and order maintenance policing: A study of imnner-city
young men's perceptions of police legitimacy," 27 Justice Quarterly 255 (2010).

David l. Bowen & Edward l. Laawler III, "rnpowering Service Ernployees," MIT Sloan Management Review
(July l, 199).



60

Mr. GOODLATTE. Thank you, Mr. Barge.
Ms. Ramirez, welcome.

TESTIMONY OF DEBORAH A. RAMIREZ, PROFESSOR OF LAW,
NORTHEASTERN UNIVERSITY SCHOOL OF LAW, BOSTON, MA
Ms. RAMIREZ. Thank you, Chairman Goodlatte, Ranking Member

Conyers, and the House Committee on the Judiciary.
The police killing of Michael Brown and Eric Garner in July and

August of 2014 have triggered protests not only in the cities in
which those killings occurred, but also throughout this country.
Since those shootings, there have been others, Freddie Gray in Bal-
timore and Walter Lamar Scott in South Carolina.

It is plain to me, and I expect to all of you here today, that these
protests are not just about the unwillingness to prosecute all but
one of those officers for these shootings, but about a long, sim-
mering resentment in the African-American and Latino commu-
nities that the criminal law applies differently to them than it does
to White Americans; that the police too often stop and frisk Latino
and African-American youths with impunity and without reason-
able, articulatable suspicions; that automobiles driven by African-
Americans, especially in White neighborhoods, are too often
stopped by police for driving while Black; that the death of a Black
man at the hands of police is seen as more forgivable than the
death of a White man; that prosecutors are less willing to see His-
panic and African-American defendants as candidates for rehabili-
tation who deserve and need a break, and, therefore, they are more
willing to press for mandatory sentences against them; and that
more Black men age 18 to 21 are in prison or in jail than in college.

We can and should debate how accurate the statistical studies
are and how accurate these perceptions are, and whether they are
more accurate in some States and municipalities than in others.
But I think we can agree that these perceptions are accurate more
often and in too many places than we would want them to be, and
that the perception itself is a reason for great concern because, be-
yond the statistical studies, we cannot be one Nation if a signifi-
cant percentage of our community members believe they are receiv-
ing an inferior quality of justice or no justice at all.

The protests have provided an impetus for change, but they can-
not produce change by themselves. We need to ensure that these
protests are different from previous protests, and that they do not
merely cry out for justice, but actually lead to more justice.

To accomplish that, we need a roadmap for change. And we need
to press our leaders in Congress and elsewhere to follow that road-
map and travel to a place where justice is more and fairer.

To move past these tragedies, we need to do some concrete
things. First, we need to strengthen police-community relations by
creating community-policing models focused on the development of
partnerships between police organizations and the communities
they serve.

How? New infrastructure and architecture. Infrastructure and
architecture that might provide the coherence we need and the co-
herence we need to bring to this enterprise. We need to create in
every State federally funded community-policing institutes dedi-
cated to creating the tools, templates, training, and best practices



for bringing the police and the community members to the table for
discussions on how best to keep their communities safe and strong.

And we need to increase police transparency by letting the public
know what the police are doing, and that can only occur when
State and local police departments are required to keep data re-
garding police stops, searches, and shootings, and to record the
race of persons stopped, searched, or shot. Why? Because you can-
not possibly manage what you do not measure.

Transparency also means requiring police to install cruiser cam-
eras, to wear body cameras, and to monitor police discretion to turn
those cameras off.

My last point is about accountability, which means that allega-
tions of police misconduct or situations in which a police officer
shoots a civilian should be handled by an independent inspector
general. The investigation and prosecutorial decision should not
rest in the hands of a district attorney dependent on that police de-
partment for its criminal investigations, past and future.

So we need police-community partnerships, a State institute to
support them, cameras, data collection, and an independent inspec-
tor general to investigate police misconduct.

The roadmap does not end here today at this table. The next part
is the most difficult. How do we implement it? The system is bro-
ken. We need Democrats and Republicans to come together to craft
a roadmap to justice and figure out how to fund and implement it.
Only then will we be able to create stronger and safer commu-
nities.

[The prepared statement of Ms. Ramirez follows:]
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The police killing of Michael Brown and Eric Garner in July and August of 2014

have triggered protests, not only in the cities in which those killings occurred, but
throughout the country. Since those shootings, there have been others
including, most recently, Freddie Gray in Baltimore and Walter Lamer Scott in

South Carolina. It is plain to me (and I expect, to you) that these protests are not

just about the unwillingness to prosecute all but one of these officers for these

shootings, but about a long-simmering resentment in the African-American and
Latino communities that the criminal law applies differently to them than it does
to white Americans. That the police too often stop and frisk Latino and African-
American youths with impunity and without reasonable suspicion; that
automobiles driven by African-Americans, especially in white neighborhoods, are
too often stopped by police for "driving while black;" that the death of a black

man at the hands of police is seen as more forgivable than the death of a white
man; that prosecutors are less willing to see Latino and black defendants as
candidates for rehabilitation who deserve a break, and therefore they are more
willing to press for mandatory sentences against them; that more black men age
18-21 are in prison or jail than in college.

We can debate how accurate some of these perceptions are, and whether
they are more accurate in some states and municipalities than in others. But I
think we can agree that these perceptions are accurate more often and in too
many places than we would want them to be, and that the perception itself is a
reason for great concern, because we cannot be one nation if a significant



percentage of our community members believe they are receiving an inferior

quality of justice or, worse still, getting no justice at all.

The protests provide the impetus for change, but they cannot produce
change by themselves. We need to ensure that these protests are different from

pervious protests; that they do not merely cry out for justice, but actually lead to
more justice. To accomplish that, we need a road map for change, and we need
to press our leaders in Congress and elsewhere to follow that road map and travel
to a place where justice is more fair and more equal.

To move past these tragedies, we need to strengthen police-community
relations, by creating community- policing models focused on the development of

partnerships between police organizations and the communities they serve.

HOW? New infrastructure and architecture. We need to create , in every state,
federally funded community-policing Institutes which would be dedicated to
creating the tools, templates, training and best practices for bringing police and
community members to the table for discussions on how best to keep their

communities safe and strong.

We also need to increase police transparency by letting the public know what

the police are doing; That can only occur when state and local police departments
are required to keep data regarding police stops, and to record the race of the
persons stopped and searched: BECAUSE YOU CAN'T MANAGE WHAT YOU DON'T

MEASURE.

Transparency also means requiring police to install cruiser cameras; to
wear body cameras, and to monitor police discretion to turn these cameras off.
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My last point is about accountability which means that allegations of police
misconduct or situations in which a police officer shoots a civilian should be
handled by an independent inspector general. The investigation and prosecutorial
decision should not rest in the hands of a District Attorney who is dependent on
that police department for criminal investigation

So, we need police -community partnerships; a State institute to support them;
cameras; data collection; and an independent inspector general to investigate
police misconduct.

The road map does not end here. The next part is the most difficult. How
do we get these and other necessary changes implemented? The system is
broken. We are going to need Democrats and Republicans to come together to
craft a road map to justice and to figure out how to fund and implement it. Only
then will we be able to create stronger and safer communities.
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Mr. GOODLATrE. Thank you, Ms. Ramirez.
I will begin the questioning and start with you, Sheriff Clarke.

When you talk with citizens, do they want more or less of a police
presence? Do they complain more about the actions of the police or
about the inactions of the police?

Sheriff CLARKE. They ask for more. They complain about both,
and I think that is human nature. They want safer neighborhoods.
They want safer communities. They know they are going to have
to have assertive policing in some of these high-crime areas to get
that done.

It is situational. They complain about slow calls for service re-
sponses, things like that, which can have an effect on a person's
trust in their law-enforcement agency. In other words, we call but
they do not come.

So it is fluid and, like I said, situational. We deal with it on a
situational basis.

Mr. GOODLATrE. Do your officers generally feel-I don't know
what the right word is-welcome, comfortable in these tougher
communities to the police?

Sheriff CLARKE. Without a doubt. It is one of the hallmarks, I be-
lieve, of my administration to create a relationship. When we talk
about trust, I believe, in the Milwaukee area anyway-that is what
I can speak to, personally-there is a great relationship. We, mean-
ing law enforcement officers, do not have a great relationship with
the criminal element. There is no doubt about that. But I think
sometimes, this-I believe it exists, this lack of trust within seg-
ments of the community, but not as a whole within the minority
community. I bristle at that perception.

Mr. GOODLATrE. Good. I am glad to hear that.
Mr. Hartley, you wrote in your testimony that only 5 percent of

the Nation's law enforcement agencies participate in accreditation.
That really surprised me.

What is the biggest obstacle you face in terms of getting other
agencies accredited? Is it leadership, cost, or something else?

Mr. HARTLEY. I will tell you, I think it is a combination of all
those things. I think it really starts with the leadership prerogative
about what those organizational leaders think is important to them
and the delivery of leadership across their organizations.

We do hear concerns that the cost of accreditation is too much.
We also hear that the in-kind cost associated with involvement in
the process is difficult because our accreditation process requires
them to do things that they otherwise may not do.

I can tell you that the process is really structured around key
and fundamental, sound principles of police service delivery. So the
process of accreditation does not increase the accountability that is
already there. It measures accountability and serves as a yardstick
and a framework to keep organizations focused on key and funda-
mental areas.

But again, it does relate to cost in some cases and in-kind serv-
ices and management of the process, Mr. Chair.

Mr. GOODLATrE. Thank you.
Ms. Ramirez, is there a problem with current legal precedents as

they relate to use of force? Does it result in second-guessing of offi-
cer decisions?



Ms. RAMIREZ. I am sorry, is the question whether or not
Mr. GOODLATTE. I will repeat it.
Is there a problem with current legal precedents as they relate

to use of a force? And does it result in second-guessing of officers
decisions?

Ms. RAMIREZ. I do not think this is primarily a legal problem. I
think it is a problem with the community not fully understanding
all of the pressures, procedures, protocols that the police are en-
gaged in, and the police not discussing and educating the commu-
nity about the things that the police have to take into account as
they go through a stop-and-search process.

But I do not believe this is a legal problem. I think it is a train-
ing problem. I think it is a problem that would be solved with bet-
ter community policing.

Mr. GOODLATE. Thank you.
Mr. Barge, I will let you answer that same question, but I also

want to add, you mentioned in your testimony that after your orga-
nization was called into Portland, there was a sharp drop in officer-
involved shootings, use of force, and citizen complaints without any
increase in officer injuries. What do you think most directly causes
that?

Mr. BARGE. As a legal precedent question, I think that, as I said
in my testimony, judges and courtrooms use a very different set of
rules to guide fair and efficient decision making. Officers on the
street, I think as all of us can attest to, you do not have the luxury
of examining all of the facts as they turned out to be and have to
make split-second judgment calls.

So I think one thing police agencies can do right now is to ask
themselves, how do I want our police officers to react in these
emerging use of force situations, and craft more specific, clearer
guidance where appropriate, and hold their officers rigorously ac-
countable to those policies. The policies can do what the courts can-
not as a condition of an officer being employed in that department.

As to Portland, I think that what we did there was to institute
a number of reforms that are very tested. They have been imple-
mented in places where the DOJ has gone in the consent decree
process. And in Portland, we had an opportunity to implement
those reforms in a voluntary capacity. The city wanted us there,
and the police department wanted us there.

It was about instilling mechanisms whereby the police asked
themselves difficult questions, asked what we could learn from in-
cidents that went wrong, asked what we could do differently in the
future.

I think that kind of culture, just by the numbers the city auditor
found there, really changed the department for the better.

Mr. GOODLATTE. Thank you very much.
The gentleman from Michigan, Mr. Conyers, is recognized for his

question.
Mr. CONYERS. Thank you.
I appreciate the different contributions from each of the five pan-

elists, and I think we are off to a good discussion.
I would like you to know that thanks to the Chairman and Mr.

Scott and Mr. Sensenbrenner, we have been having hearings about
overcriminalization. They started out for 6 months, and Chairman



Goodlatte added 6 more months to it, it was so effective. This
moves us further along.

But the fact of the matter is, how do we change this culture?
This goes back a long ways. This isn't a recent phenomenon at all.

So I am thinking about how we get into this infrastructure and
architecture that we are trying to move to, and I would like to look
at that for just a moment.

But before we do, I would like to raise the question of police pros-
ecutions. We all know the conundrum. The prosecutor and the po-
lice work together much of the time, and then all of a sudden, the
prosecutor has to decide whether to prosecute one that he has been
working with a long time.

Professor Ramirez and any of the rest of you, please, let us look
at that for a moment.

Ms. RAMIREZ. As a former Federal prosecutor, I have worked
with law enforcement, and I know firsthand the difficult and dan-
gerous work that they do. But I also believe that when there has
been a civilian who has been shot or police misconduct, it is very
hard for a prosecutor who works day in and day out with these law
enforcement officers, and knowing that they worked with them in
the past and the future, to make an independent decision, which
is why I think we need a process different from the process that
we have now. So I talk about having an independent inspector gen-
eral make the decision.

Mr. CoNYERS. Yes.
Ms. RAMIREZ. But also, we need more transparency in the deci-

sion-making process. So right now, we have a secret grand jury
process. Maybe we need something more like an inquest process or
some kind of new process in which, in these instances, we can de-
velop a way to be more transparent about that pretrial investiga-
tion that takes place now by a prosecutor in the grand jury context.

And I wanted to say one more thing about reducing use of force.
The studies have shown that in departments where they have used
cameras, body cameras and cameras in the car, that there has been
a significant decrease in use of force, and it gives us the oppor-
tunity to learn from the recorded instances about best practices for
deescalation.

So when we have cameras and there is an incident, whether the
officer succeeded or failed to deescalate, we can learn more about
it.

Mr. CONYERS. All right. What has been your experience, sir, in
terms of this problem? More or less, where do we go from here?

Mr. Hartley, what do you think?
Mr. HARTLEY. As it relates to prosecution of police officers?
Mr. CONYERS. No, we can go wider than that.
Mr. HARTLEY. I think to just kind of parlay that discussion into

a little more broad sense, I think the most important thing for any
organization to do is to prepare for that bad event.

We know that regardless of the best planning, you are still going
to have people that are engaged in fundamental decisions around
the enforcement of law that have impacts on communities. But the
reality of it is that if the preparation takes place in the proper way
with the proper folks around the table, it relieves those expecta-



tions of negativity, if you will, and it promotes organizational con-
fidence in how the process will be managed.

I do not feel comfortable saying that one size fits all for each
agency, because I think each jurisdiction brings on different at-
tributes that has to be considered in the development of those
types of things.

Mr. CoNYERS. Of course.
Mr. HARTLEY. But for the public's consideration and for the offi-

cers' consideration, confidence in the process is important, and it
has to do with planning for the event from start to finish and in-
clude community contacts, media engagement, and other processes
related to the legal system.

Mr. CoNYERS. Thank you very much.
Ms. Rahr, just in closing, do you see some hope in President

Obama's recent statements on the subject, when he was in Camden
yesterday?

Ms. RAHR. I do. I think that there are a number of recommenda-
tions that will be helpful to every police department in the Nation.
For some departments, they will be able to follow many of those
recommendations. I hope that, as time goes on, the distribution of
Federal funding and resources will take into account the coopera-
tion of agencies that are doing their best to follow those rec-
ommendations.

Mr. CoNYERS. Thank you.
Mr. GOODLATTE. The Chair thanks the gentleman.
The Chair recognizes the gentleman from South Carolina, Mr.

Gowdy, for 5 minutes.
Mr. GOWDY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Professor Ramirez, you mentioned a couple of cases in your open-

ing statement, and I know that time is short when you only have
5 minutes, and you were not able to address other cases. I wanted
to ask you whether or not you were familiar with a few other cases.

Sandy Rogers and Scotty Richardson from Aiken, South Caro-
lina, are you familiar with that case?

Ms. RAMIREZ. No, sir.
Mr. GOWDY. How about Roger Dale Rice from Laurens, South

Carolina, are you familiar with that case?
Ms. RAMIREZ. No, sir.
Mr. GOWDY. Eric Nicholson or Marcus Whitfield from Greenville,

South Carolina? Are you familiar with that case?
Ms. RAMIREZ. No, sir.
Mr. GOWDY. Russ Sorrow from Greenville, South Carolina?
Ms. RAMIREZ. No, sir.
Mr. GOWDY. Or Kevin Carper from Spartanburg, South Carolina?
Ms. RAMIREZ. No, sir.
Mr. GOWDY. Professor, those are just a handful of the more than

340 police officers who were killed in the line of duty in South
Carolina. And Kevin Carper's case is most instructive because his
partner did CPR on the suspect that killed Kevin, trying to save
his life.

Let me ask it another way. Are you familiar with the case of
Ricky Samuel?

Ms. RAMIREZ. No, sir.
Mr. GOWDY. How about Tamika Huston?



Ms. RAMIREZ. No, sir.
Mr. GOWDY. How about Nell Lindsey?
Ms. RAMIREZ. No, sir.
Mr. GOWDY. Miranda Auell?
Ms. RAMIREZ. No, sir.
Mr. GOWDY. Santiago Rios?
Ms. RAMIREZ. No, sir.
Mr. GOWDY. Those are all folks that were the victim of

intraracial homicides in South Carolina. And I hasten to add, there
were not protests either with those police officer killings or any of
the intraracial killings.

And I suspect you agree with me, Professor, that all lives matter.
Whether you are killed by a police officer or your next-door neigh-
bor, you are every bit as dead, aren't you?

Ms. RAMIREZ. Yes, sir. I, actually, as a former prosecutor and
someone who has worked with police officers, have the deepest re-
spect for them.

Mr. GOWDY. So do I. And despite that deep respect, Professor, I
still maintain the objectivity of prosecuting police officers who en-
gaged in misconduct. We have a process in place, if you don't think
you can be fair. It is called recusal, which is what some of us did
in every single one of our officer-involved shootings. We recused it
to another prosecutor, so he or she could make that decision.

So there is a process in place. You called for a process. There is
one. It is called recusal.

Do you know, as a former prosecutor, or can you deign, what
may have been the biggest impediment to our being able to suc-
cessfully prosecute homicide cases, particularly homicide cases in-
volving victims of color? In my criminal justice jurisdiction, do you
know what the biggest impediment was?

Ms. RAMIREZ. In Massachusetts, one of the biggest impediments
is trying to get witnesses to come forward.

Mr. GOWDY. You are exactly right. You are exactly right. You
have a victim of color and we had trouble getting witnesses to co-
operate with law enforcement and prosecutors, which then, as you
know, diminishes the quality of that case and your ability to pros-
ecute it, which may result in a lesser plea bargain because you do
not have the facts, which may then result in what you said in your
opening statement, which is people have a tendency to treat Black
lives differently than White, when the reality is the case wasn't
quite as good. Isn't that a possibility, too?

Ms. RAMIREZ. For every prosecutor who is out there, this is a se-
rious problem, and you are correct in pointing that out, sir.

Mr. GOWDY. Right. And it wasn't just me pointing it out, Pro-
fessor. I happened to have a fantastic chief of police when I was
the D.A., fantastic man by the name of Tony Fisher, who happened
to be an African-American chief of police. And he lamented the
exact same thing you and I are talking about.

It is the loss of life in his community and the refusal of people
to cooperate, even in a drive-by shooting of an 8-year-old at a birth-
day party, a drive-by shooting outdoors where the whole world saw
the car drive by, and nobody would cooperate with the prosecution
in the murder of an 8-year-old.



So I hope that part of this 21st century police strategy conversa-
tion that we are having includes getting people to cooperate with
law enforcement, so you can hold people to the exact same stand-
ard regardless of the race of the victim.

And I want to say this, too. I want to thank my friends Cedric
Richmond and Hakeem Jeffries and others who are working on this
issue, because they want a justice system that is colorblind. After
all, it is represented by a woman wearing a blindfold, so let us go
ahead and make it colorblind. And both of those guys have worked
really, really hard and will continue to do so, because let me tell
what you my goal is. My goal is for witnesses to feel comfortable
cooperating.

But here is my other goal, and I am out of time but I am going
to share it with you. I want to get to the point where we lament
the death, the murder of a Black female like Nell Lindsey just as
much if it is at the hands of an abusive husband, which it was, as
we would if it would have been at the hands of a White cop. I want
to get to the point where we are equally outraged at the loss of life,
and I hope we can get there.

With that, I would yield back.
Mr. GOODLATE. The Chair thanks the gentleman and recognizes

the gentlewoman from Texas, Ms. Jackson Lee, for 5 minutes.
Ms. JACKSON LEE. Mr. Chairman, thank you so very much. And

let me thank both you and the Ranking Member, my Ranking
Member, for listening and engaging and leading. And I was de-
lighted to participate in the process.

And I would like to say to my colleagues that this effort of crimi-
nal justice reform is going to be a Committee effort. Every Mem-
ber's input and assessment and analysis and legislative initiatives
will stand equal, I believe, in the eyes of the Ranking Member and
the Chairman and, certainly, those of us who serve as the Chair-
person and Ranking Member of the Crime Subcommittee, as I do.

America will not be responded to unless this Committee works
together, and that our efforts are in unison and collective, respond-
ing, of course, to the many witnesses that will come before us.

So this is the first hearing, and I think America should recognize
the very large step that we are making.

Sheriff Clarke, let me thank you for your service. We may agree
to disagree, but there is no disagreement with your service and the
sacrifice that you represent. As you indicated, we met a couple of
weeks ago.

Just May 15, I was on the west side of the campus of this great
Congress, dealing with the many families who had lost loved ones
in law enforcement. So my tone today will be that we do ill when
we take each other's pain lightly. The pain of "Black lives matter,"
the pain of "hands up, don't shoot," the pain of "I can't breathe."
That is pain.

And it is equally the pain of Mr. Geer who was on the steps of
his house August 2013 and was shot in Virginia. He happened to
be an Anglo or Caucasian male.

What we have to do to make a legislative step of monumental
change that gives our officers the confidence of their work, further
enhance their training, is to be able to work together. My line of
questioning will be how do we fix these problems and how do we



get the 5 percent number, that is a lot of officers, to be 25 percent,
50 percent accreditation. That is what the American people, I
think, are looking at.

I do not want anyone's pain to be diminished, and I sit here
today recognizing that pain.

So let me just quickly say this regarding statistics. James
Come, the director of FBI, said the following about the Uniform
Crime Report, the now 3-year-old source that was cited in the sher-
iffs testimony. He said the following, the demographic data regard-
ing officer-involved shootings is not consistently reported to us
through our Uniform Crime Reporting program. Because reporting
is voluntary, our data is incomplete and, therefore, in the aggre-
gate, unreliable.

Mr. Hartley, I have thought that data is important, introduced
a bill called the CADET bill to gather statistics of shootings by po-
lice and by individuals against police, because I believe in fairness.

So if this was required, would that be an asset to CALEA, as you
do your scientific work, of providing insight for training?

Mr. HARTLEY. Ms. Jackson Lee, let me first start by saying that
I think data helps drive decision making, and it helped drive it in
an important way because you do not know what you do not know
sometimes. And what we find is organizations that engage with
CALEA in accreditation discovered data in the process that really
helps them make fundamental decisions that drive the organization
in a responsible way toward community service.

Ms. JACKSON LEE. Do you have enough money to accredit all of
the police departments across America? Would you need some
incentivizing, some funding to help you do that?

Mr. HARTLEY. Well, we do not need the incentivizing or funding
to help that occur, but those organizations sometimes do. Organiza-
tions that participate with us range in size from 10,000 to 10.

Ms. JACKSON LEE. So funding to them would be a helpful compo-
nent of police accountability?

Mr. HARTLEY. I think that would support agencies in this mis-
sion.

Ms. JACKSON LEE. I have a series of questions. On the CALEA
standards for body cameras, police arrests and transport, and inde-
pendent review of lethal force by law enforcement, are there stand-
ards-that is the question-on body cameras, police arrests, and
transport?

One of the issues I am concerned about, because when the issue
came out in Baltimore, it wasn't sort of put aside, police depart-
ments were saying all over, you know what, those are some of the
things we do.

But do you have standards on that and use of lethal force?
Mr. HARTLEY. We do have standards on all of those subjects. The

one related to transport didn't particularly address the issue faced
in Baltimore. However, there is a standard that encourages the
safe transport of individuals, regardless of the type

Ms. JACKSON LEE. But we need to help to enhance that and
make that a noticeable part of policing across America.

Mr. HARTLEY. Well, I think that standards themselves are a dy-
namic, living tool. I think as we encounter new issues, and we cer-



tainly will, we have to be prepared to make adjustments in those
standards to address those issues.

Ms. JACKSON LEE. May I quickly ask you, Ms. Rahr, you have
written about the obstacles of implementing changes in training
programs, particularly opposition from those wedded to the status
quo. Can you explain that? And can you also add to your conversa-
tion?

I do not want any police officer to not go home to their family.
That is a mantra that we all stand by, you know, everyone says,
we have great relationships. I am a big believer in community-ori-
ented policing. The father of community-oriented policing lives in
Houston, Lee Brown.

But could you comment on that, and the idea of deescalation in
training and how that impacts on police interaction?

Mr. GOODLATTE. The time of the gentlewoman has expired, but
the witness will be allowed to answer the question.

Ms. JACKSON LEE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. It is a very excit-
ing hearing. It generates a lot of questions. Thank you.

Ms. RAR. Thank you, sir.
I have described the philosophical shift that I have been pro-

moting for a couple of years as moving our culture closer to a
guardian mentality rather than a warrior mentality. I believe the
warrior mentality was a result of a political movement that started
in the 1960's when we declared war on crime, war on drugs, war
on all sorts of things. The police agencies across this Nation re-
sponded, as they do to their political leadership in their commu-
nities.

What I am trying to do is help our new police officers find the
right balance, because officers absolutely must have keen warrior
skills and they must be able to use them without hesitation or pol-
icy. But I want them to consider their role within our democracy,
and that role needs to be the role of a protector with the goal of
protecting people rather than conquering them.

When you try to initiate this type of a mindset shift, there is nat-
urally going to be resistance. The greatest resistance I have en-
countered is just the misunderstanding of what I am talking about.
When I have the opportunity to explain it in more depth, most offi-
cers will say to me that is how good cops have always done it.

I want our recruits on their first day on the street to have the
wisdom of a good cop with 20 years' experience.

Mr. GOODLATE. The time of the gentlewoman has expired.
Ms. JACKSON LEE. Thank you. I yield back.
Mr. GOODLATE. The Chair recognizes the gentleman from Michi-

gan, Mr. Bishop, for 5 minutes.
Mr. BISHOP. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I would like to thank the panel for your testimony today. Grate-

ful for the time you have taken to be with us today.
Sheriff, I had an opportunity to speak with the law enforcement

community in my community, and I did a roundtable discussion. I
had an open dialogue about the events of the day and some of the
concerns that have been raised in this very discussion.

They were concerned, as well, about some of the bad actors in
their own rank and file that we have been seeing around this coun-
try and very concerned about it, but also were adamant about the



fact that they express that the vast majority of the officers they
work with, the emergency response personnel, are hardworking,
good professional people who are there for a common purpose, and
that is to serve the public.

They are concerned that that does not resonate, that we see more
now about the bad acting, some of the negative that has gone on
out there. And it is important we identify and we deal with that
and we not tolerate it in any way, shape, or form. But it is also
important that we do whatever we can do to really rally behind
those who have given so much in the law enforcement community.

I think I would really like to know from you, what is going on
with the morale of the law enforcement community? Are you hav-
ing problems with recruitment and retention of officers as a result
of all that has gone on around the country?

Sheriff CLARKE. Mr. Chair, Congressman, we are at a tipping
point, and it is something that I expressed not too long after what
happened in Ferguson, Missouri, about the psyche of the American
police officer who watches these things go on, just like anybody else
does. And the constant bashing and maligning of the profession is
starting to take its toll.

I just spent this week in the D.C. area for the National Law En-
forcement Officers Memorial week, police week, if you will. And I
talked to law enforcement officers from across this country, and the
one common theme I heard from them, first of all, their mindset
is they are beleaguered right now. But the common theme that I
heard is, you know, Sheriff, I do not know if I want to continue to
take that extra step anymore, because I do not want to be the next
Darren Wilson. I do not want to be the next, you know, officers in
Baltimore or New York or anywhere, because they, in a good faith
effort-we are talking about the good faith action of law enforce-
ment officers. We operate in an environment of chaos and uncer-
tainty when we get sent to these calls.

Sometimes in this imperfect world, things can go horribly wrong,
which they did in Ferguson, Missouri. I am not going to get into
whose fault that was, but something went horribly wrong.

But some of the best law enforcement work that goes on all
across the country is called self-initiated. It is not the call for serv-
ice. When an officer gets sent to a call for service, something al-
ready happened. It is reactive. The crime already occurred. But the
self-initiated policing is when that officer, that man or woman, uses
their experience, their sixth sense, if you will, their street sense,
that criminal activity may be afoot. And they establish the reason-
able suspicion so they can make that stop consistent with our Con-
stitution, and they go and investigate. They pull that car over, or
they go and what we call, you know, stick up a group of individuals
hanging on a corner or casing an area, so to speak, and we start
to investigate.

In self-initiated policing, you are going to find the guns that are
being used to transport to and from drive-by shootings. You are
going to find prohibited persons with firearms. You are going to
find drugs. You are going to find people wanted on serious felony
warrants, through self-initiated policing.

When that starts to fall off, and there will be a lag time. This
won't happen overnight. The cops in this country aren't going to



quit. But over time, when they start to worry, they look and they
see that suspicious vehicle or they see that suspicious individual
and say, maybe not today, I do not want this thing to go haywire
on me and, next thing you know, I am one of those officers who
becomes a household name in America.

That is going to be a lag time, okay. I do not like to create
hysteria. But over time, I think it is going to have an effect on
crime rates in those communities that need assertive policing the
most, and that is our minority communities.

Mr. BISHOP. Thank you, Sheriff.
I guess my time is up, Mr. Chairman, so I would yield back the

balance.
Mr. GOODLATE. The Chair thanks the gentleman and recognizes

the gentleman from New York, Mr. Nadler, for 5 minutes.
Mr. NADLER. Thank you.
Before I ask the question, let me just make an observation. Sher-

iff Clarke talked about the sixth sense, about taking that extra
step. Sometimes taking that extra step is very necessary, but some-
times we maybe want the officer not to take that extra step. Maybe
that is sometimes the problem and that leads into the question of
changing police culture, which Ms. Rahr talked about.

Ms. Rahr, what is the greatest challenge in changing police cul-
ture?

Ms. RAHR. I think the greatest challenge is recognizing that we
have a real variety of cultures already existing across the country.
When officers come to begin their career of service, most of them
come to the table with the goal of doing something good, doing
something to benefit the community. And then they are confronted
with the realities of trying to do those good things.

As a result, sometimes they take on a tougher persona, and they
may lose sight of their original reasons for coming in the door.

I think we need to work harder within the agencies, the leader-
ship within the agencies, to support our police officers, make sure
that they are healthy both mentally and physically, and that they
feel supported by the agency. If an officer does not feel support in-
side their agency, they are not going to be willing to take a risk
and try something different. They are not going to be willing to
take as much of a risk to go out on a limb to protect someone.

I think the internal culture of policing is absolutely critical. And
when that is strong and healthy and confident, officers will be will-
ing to try something different.

Mr. NADLER. And what, if anything, can we in Congress do to
help this change?

Ms. RAHR. I would love to see Congress provide funding for im-
proved training. I will just cut right to the chase.

There are a number of excellent programs already in existence
that could literally transform the profession of policing in this
country.

I have been involved for the last couple of years with a program
called Blue Courage, and that program seeks to support police offi-
cers, build their pride, build their sense of high morale, and espe-
cially assist them in seeing their appropriate role as the guardian
in democracy. That program costs money, and agencies that want



to acquire that training have to pay for an officer on overtime to
fill the districts.

Mr. NADLER. Appropriating money for training. Anything else?
Ms. RAHR. Besides training?
Mr. NADLER. Besides money?
Ms. RAHR. Oh, besides money, I am sorry. I think just the rec-

ognition that individual police agencies need to be supported. There
is not going to be a one-size-fits-all Federal solution to this.

Mr. NADLER. Thank you very much.
Professor Ramirez, all over the country, we have had a number

of problems, obviously, with violence against citizens who turned
out not to have weapons or be guilty of anything. And sometimes
the police officer gets prosecuted. Sometimes the police officer does
not. Sometimes people are happy with it. Sometimes they are not.
We have seen these controversies.

And, of course, it has been suggested that the D.A.s are too close,
they have to work day-to-day with the police officers. They are too
close to make that decision without being thought partisan, wheth-
er they are or not.

Should we have a law or regulation that mandates a special pros-
ecutor or special master for investigations of police officers on the
grounds that the D.A.s are, in fact, too close to do this fairly?
Would that be a good idea?

Ms. RAMIREZ. I think it would be a good idea.
Mr. NADLER. Would that enhance community confidence and im-

partiality? And what are the negatives on it?
Ms. RAMIREZ. Yes. While we do have a recusal system, that

recusal system is now in the hands of the district attorney, so the
district attorney in Ferguson did not recuse himself. And I think
having laws and a process would create more legitimacy and more
transparency to the public.

Mr. NADLER. Thank you. Also, Professor, what is the greatest im-
pediment to prosecuting police officers who violate constitutional
rights of individuals in their official capacity? Obviously, we do not
do-what is it? 18?-deprivation of civil rights under the color of
law very often by law Federal Government.

So what is the greatest impediment to prosecuting police officers
who ought to be prosecuted, and there are some, obviously?

Ms. RAMIREZ. I am someone who has prosecuted police officers.
I would say that the first impediment is that, in a prosecutorial of-
fice when you work with police, when you work with law enforce-
ment, it is very hard to decide to prosecute

Mr. NADLER. What we talked about in our previous question?
Ms. RAMIREZ. Right.
Mr. NADLER. Okay, because my time is running out, obviously,

there have been a lot of controversial encounters, in some of which
police officers were prosecuted and others in which they weren't,
sometimes the D.A. was excoriated for prosecuting, sometimes for
not prosecuting. Would it be better for the sense of justice on the
part of relatives of victims, would it be better for the police officers
who could be exonerated by this, if police officers used body cam-
eras all the time whenever they had such an encounter?

Ms. RAMIREZ. I think cameras are critical at this juncture, and
we know that four things happen when you put cameras in place,



because we have done research on this in both Great Britain and
in this country when cameras were used.

First, the use of force diminishes, and that is important, because
police officers know they are being recorded during an incident.

Second, complaints against police officers diminished signifi-
cantly, which reduces the cost and process of adjudicating these in-
cidents after the fact and trying to find facts.

Surprisingly, the third thing is that there has been an increase
in successful prosecution of domestic violence, because the police
can record on the scene at the time what happened.

The fourth thing that would be very helpful in moving the police
culture from a warrior culture to a guardianship culture is that you
could begin to have guardianship metrics. The current metrics are
warrior metrics. How many people did you arrest, search, seize?
How many guns did you seize? How many drugs did you seize?

If you had cameras, you could begin to do two things. You could
begin to evaluate officers on guardianship values. You could look
at every 100th tape and say, was this officer respectful? Were they
courteous? Did they follow procedures? Did they try to deescalate?

Finally, it serves as an early warning system to the police, be-
cause if you are watching on a regular basis randomly some of
these cameras, you will discern who are the bad apples who have
anger management issues and other issues.

Mr. NADLER. Thank you. I yield back.
Mr. GOODLATE. The Chair recognizes the gentleman from Ari-

zona, Mr. Franks, for 5 minutes.
Mr. FxANxs. Well, thank you, Mr. Chairman. You know, Mr.

Chairman, to paraphrase the poet, we sleep safe in our beds at
night because rough men stand ready to visit violence on those who
would do us harm. And, certainly, I believe that the people that
wear the uniform, the many women that wear the uniform, fit in
that paradigm very well, because unless there are those that are
willing to stand between the innocent and the malevolent, then the
malevolent will prevail. I think that those who wear the uniform
and place themselves in those dangerous positions are among the
most noble figures in our society.

And, Sheriff Clarke, I heard you on one of the television inter-
views and was so struck by your clarity and your eagle-eyed ap-
proach, and I thought this gentleman personifies that nobility that
we talk about. And I really think that my children and the children
of this country have a safer, more hopeful future because of people
like you.

So I would suggest to you that others have come to the same con-
clusion. That might be why you are here in this hearing this morn-
ing.

My question is first for you, have the recent events and the press
response to those events had any kind of impact on your officers
or made them more likely to employ strategies and tactics that
might actually compromise their safety or the safety of the commu-
nity?

Sheriff CLARKE. Mr. Chair, Congressman, without a doubt, it is
part of the tipping point that I talked about. You know, we need
balance in this, obviously. And even if we find balance, maintaining
it is going to be even more difficult. An officer delaying that thing



that is telling him or her to do a certain thing that does not happen
may cost them their lives.

But let me say this about the use of body cameras. I am for this,
the use of this technology. I think it is a force multiplier. It can
only help.

But what I have been advising, I think we are rushing into this,
because we are going to end up with the law of unintended con-
sequences. There are some privacy issues involved. It potentially
could lead to fewer people wanting to come forward and cooperate
with the police, especially in our minority communities where co-
operating with police can lead you to a very bad conclusion. You
do not want to be seen doing that. You do not want to be
videotaped cooperating with the police. So we need to think about
what impact it will have on witnesses wanting to come forward or
even calling to report crime.

And I just want to close by saying that the use of body cameras
and the early evidence that it is leading to fewer complaints and
fewer instances of force, there is evidence to suggest this, not to
show it, that that isn't just the result of the officer knowing that
someone is watching. It is also letting the person who the officer
is dealing with know, if I make a false complaint against this offi-
cer, it is going to be on video. And that could lead to a decrease
in complaints as well. So I do not want everybody to presume that
it is because the officers are being watched, that they are changing
their behavior.

And the same with suspects. They know they are being
videotaped. Maybe they are less likely to fight the police and en-
gage in some of that behavior as well.

So that is why I say I support that, the use of those body cam-
eras. But there are some things associated with it that have not
been flushed out yet. I just say, let us not rush into this because
it is not a panacea.

Thank you.
Mr. FRANKS. Thank you, sir.
Ms. Rahr, in your testimony you discuss the absence of a na-

tional coherence in policing. I wonder how you would propose to im-
plement national policing standards while still ensuring that local
police departments maintain the autonomy necessary to be rel-
evant and effective in their own jurisdictions?

Ms. RAHR. Sir, I haven't suggested national standards. What the
task force worked on were recommendations to provide guidance
and to provide more support for police departments. I do not think
we will ever come to a place where we have national standards for
police policies and procedures. There are just too many different
variables in each community.

Mr. FRANKS. Well, Mr. Chairman, I would just suggest, sir, that
while I think everyone sees our police force, in general, as guard-
ians, I am thankful that there are enough warrior mentality among
them to hold back those that would desecrate the innocents. And
I would yield back with that.

Mr. GOODLATrE. The Chair thanks the gentleman and recognizes
the gentleman from Tennessee, Mr. Cohen, for 5 minutes.

Mr. COHEN. Thank you, Mr. Chair. And I want to thank you for
holding this hearing. It is most important.



And I want to say on the front end, I started my legal career,
I was a lawyer, as the attorney for the Memphis police. I spent 3
1/2 years working for the police, and I understand policing and ap-
preciate policing, and know it is essential for an ordered liberty
and a society that has on the frontlines men and women willing to
risk their lives.

And I have great respect for Mr. Gowdy and I am happy he is
back here. He mentioned that he looks for the day that we rue the
death of the lady, I forget her name, who was apparently killed by
her husband in a domestic violence situation, the same as we rue
the problems when a White policeman kills a Black citizen.

And I would have to say, with great respect for Mr. Gowdy, there
is a big difference. One is a private tragedy; the other is a public
tragedy, because it is under color of law. And while we would like
to see no crime whatsoever-and that would be wonderful-we can
only mostly be concerned about color of law killings. And that is
something we should be concerned about. It is a big difference.

A question for Professor Ramirez, you mentioned an investiga-
tion, prosecutorial decisions rest in the hands of D.A.s, and Mr.
Gowdy mentioned recusal. Recusal is up to the D.A.

And in the recommendations of the President's task force, there
were recommendations that we have an independent prosecutor.
Congressman Clay and I have introduced a bill that requires States
to adopt independent prosecutor laws or face a cut in Byrne JAG
funding. This would present a solution.

Is part of the reason that the problem exists is perception? Is
that part of the reason why you think it is important to have an
independent prosecutor, because the perception the public has that
there is not independent analysis of the cases and independent de-
termination of who should be prosecuted?

Ms. RAMIREZ. Yes, sir. It is primarily a matter of perception, be-
cause I believe that prosecutors across the country try to do the
best that they can and exercise the best judgment. But because of
this inherent conflict, there may be the perception in the eye of the
public that this was not a fair and full hearing.

Mr. COHEN. The D.A.'s main witnesses are always police.
Ms. RAMIREZ. Correct.
Mr. COHEN. In my community, the D.A. hires, which makes

sense, former sheriffs people or police people to be their investiga-
tors.

Ms. RAMIREZ. Yes, sir.
Mr. COHEN. Yes, so there is an inherent conflict. That is the rea-

son we have our bill, Lacy Clay and I, because we think not only
would it eliminate the perception, but also there are certain cases
where there are politics are involved. And a base for the D.A. who
is elected is law enforcement, and that is a political problem. So
that is number one.

Ms. Rahr, you were a member of the President's task force, and
thank you for your work and your colleagues' work. The task force
recommended the use of independent prosecutors as well, where
police use force and it results in death or injury.

Was the recommendation based on instances where D.A.s did not
pursue cases against police as aggressively as they should have, or,



again, was it based on the mere perception of the conflict of inter-
est and the damage that perception can have on public trust?

Ms. RAHR. In our debates and conversations, the primary focus
was on the perception. It is in recognition that we have to maintain
public trust.

There are many prosecutors across this Nation that are perfectly
capable, I believe, of doing an objective investigation and prosecu-
tion of police shootings. Unfortunately, we have to maintain public
trust. And when you try to balance those two issues, it was the
consensus of the task force that public trust had to have more
weight than just the pragmatism of having that particular pros-
ecutor.

Mr. COHEN. We are down to my last minute, but you mentioned
training. Part of the bill I have with Representative Clay requires
some kind sensitivity training for police to recognize ethnic dif-
ferences, gender differences, et cetera, et cetera, and maybe sexual
orientation differences.

Do you think this would be helpful for police to have training in
terms of the diverse societies that we have today?

Ms. RAHR. I do believe it would be helpful to have training. I
wouldn't title it "sensitivity training" because I think the police
would shut down immediately.

Mr. COHEN. I agree with that.
In my last minute, Sheriff Clarke, let me ask you this. You men-

tioned in your testimony that much of the population in State and
Federal prisons was for violent crime. Probably, that is true. But
in the Federal system, it is mostly for drug crime. There is not so
much violent crime there. That is where the drug situation really
fills up the Federal prisons.

You said that illegal drug use is the scourge of the Black commu-
nity. And it is a problem and leads to a great deal of violent crime.
Would you agree that marijuana possession is not the scourge of
the Black community and does not lead to violent crime the same
way that meth, crack, cocaine, and heroin do?

Sheriff CLARKE. No, I wouldn't agree with that at all.
Mr. COHEN. Well, that is interesting. I wish I had more time to

talk with you.
Thank you for allowing me this opportunity. A defense attorney

is not supposed to ask a question they don't know the answer to,
but it was such an obvious answer, I never thought I would get
that answer. [Laughter.]

Mr. GOODLATE. The time of the gentleman has expired.
The Chair recognizes the gentleman from Iowa, Mr. King, for 5

minutes.
Mr. KING. Resisting the temptation to yield the balance of my

time to Mr. Cohen.
Mr. COHEN. Thank you, Mr. King.
Mr. KING. I would point out that I have in my hand an article

from Investor Business Daily, and it is dated, by the way, the 6th
of May, but is titled, "Obama praised Baltimore police he is now
investigating." It points out the study that the gentleman from
Tennessee referenced, the President's Task Force on 21st Century
Policing, which I have in my hand.



And it also quotes from the police chief of Baltimore, who said
he changed outdated procedures that put officers at odds with the
community. This goes back to March of 2015. The date of this arti-
cle is the first week or so in May.

It is interesting to me, as I listen to the testimony of Ms. Rahr,
and I give you credit for contributing to that report as well, that
you would like to see a shift from the warrior mentality to that of
a guardian. And I think of the night I came here and I watched
live on television the encounters with Baltimore police and rock-
throwing mobs. And I saw the Baltimore police retreat from rock-
throwing mobs.

So I would ask you, is there a time they need to convert back
to the warrior mentality and was that the time?

Ms. RAHR. I want to clarify when I talk about a guardian men-
tality, that absolutely does not imply retreat. It does not imply
weakness. It implies being able to do two things at once.

Mr. KING. You can do that by just answering my question, also.
Ms. RAHR. I am sorry?
Mr. KING. You can also clarify by just answering my question.

Was Baltimore a time there should have been more of a warrior
mentality when they were facing rock-throwing mobs and retreat-
ing in the face of rock-throwing mobs? Was that a time that there
needed to be an engagement of the police rather than a retreat?

Ms. RAHR. They needed to use warrior tactics while having the
mindset of a guardian.

Mr. KING. Okay, thank you.
I would turn to Mr. Ramirez, and your testimony was very inter-

esting to me. And I began thinking about our Constitution and
where it says in the First Amendment, I will paraphrase, but also
accurately, Congress shall make no law respecting the right of the
people peaceably to assemble and to petition the government for re-
dresses of grievances. Do you agree with that statement?

Ms. RAMIREZ. Yes, sir.
Mr. KIG. And there is no prohibition in that statement that I

read, and would you agree, that prohibits Congress from making a
law or enforcing a law that would prohibit the people from violently
assembling to petition the government for redress of grievances?

Ms. RAMIREZ. Congress does have the right to restrain violence
in any form.

Mr. KING. Yes. And so we agree that freedom of speech isn't the
right to yell fire in a crowded theater?

Ms. RAMIREZ. Correct.
Mr. KING. Then we could also agree-no, I will ask you. Is it

then lawful or unlawful for one to pay protesters and encourage
them to become violent?

Ms. RAMIREZ. I think that is a crime.
Mr. KING. Yes. And I would agree with that also.
I would point out that my-and "encourage violence," I want to

pull that part out as a separate clause in my statement here for
this purpose. I have in my hand a stack of tweets and stories and
messages about protesters in Ferguson, Missouri, who now are pro-
testing that they didn't get paid for the work that they did. And
I put that word "work" in quotes.



Have you reviewed any of that? Are you knowledgeable about
any of that information, Ms. Ramirez?

Ms. RAMIREZ. No, but, I would say this, that at this juncture, the
most helpful thing that we could do is to try to bring the commu-
nity and the police together in dialogues at the local level.

Mr. KING. I do understand that. That was in your testimony, and
I think the panel understands it.

But if you were presented with information that indicated that
there was a funder or funders who had hired protesters that may
well have been to bused into places like Ferguson, Missouri, or sent
to places like Baltimore, and we ended up watching buildings and
businesses be burned and property damage being created, and in
some cases assault, would that be worthy of an investigation,
would you think, by the local police force?

Ms. RAMIREZ. Yes.
Mr. KIG. And what about the U.S. Attorney General?
Ms. RAMIREZ. I think that if there is evidence that someone was

being paid to engage in violent protests and engage in violence,
then that is a serious problem.

Mr. KING. But you wouldn't think that if they didn't say violence,
if they just said protest, and it turned into violence, that wouldn't
be a crime?

Ms. RAMIREZ. That is a different situation.
Mr. KING. Thank you.
I would like to turn and ask Sheriff Clarke if he could respond

with his reflections upon this exchange that he heard?
Sheriff CLARKE. Sure. I was a little disappointed there weren't

more aggressive prosecutions and attempts to investigate some of
the behavior of some of the rioters who were captured on videotape.
One of the ones that stands out to me is a group of young individ-
uals standing and dancing on top of a police cruiser that had been
destroyed, so to speak, as if they had captured some sort of ground.
That is government property.

In Wisconsin, we have a statute of inciting a riot. I think those
things should be used on both sides. There just seems to be too
much focus on what the police may have done, you know, prior to
the riots breaking out.

As you indicated, there is a more socially acceptable way under
our First Amendment to display your frustrations, your anger, and
it is not rioting. It is not destroying property of other people.

We saw that night what Baltimore would look like without the
police, with police stepping back as they did. Some say retreating.
It was an ugly situation for a great American city.

Mr. KING. Thank you, Sheriff.
I thank the Chairman and the witnesses and yield back the bal-

ance of my time.
Mr. GOODLATE. The Chair thanks the gentleman and recognizes

the gentleman from Georgia, Mr. Johnson, for 5 minutes.
Mr. JOHNSON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I want to thank you

and the Ranking Member for agreeing to hold this hearing.
Sheriff Clarke, I heard about and read about your astigmatic tes-

timony-that is the word I am trying to use-astigmatic testimony.
Please note my strong respect and support for police and law en-
forcement, and also note my strong insistence that the rule of law



apply to all, regardless of whether a person is a civilian or law en-
forcement.

The failure to prosecute police officers, militarize police responses
to peaceful protests, and video footage of people dying by the hands
of law enforcement have led us to where we are today.

While discussing police accountability is an essential way to im-
prove the relationship between the community and law enforce-
ment, I hope that this Committee will hold additional hearings that
will allow us to specifically focus upon grand jury reform, use of
body cameras, and the DOJ's data collection and transparency
practices.

Before we witnessed the militarization of police in Missouri, I
had been working on the Stop Militarizing Law Enforcement Act,
which prevents local police forces from receiving MRAPs, tanks,
and other weapons left over from the war. And I am very grateful
and humbled that President Obama yesterday issued an executive
order that virtually ends the 1033 program.

I have also introduced the Grand Jury Reform Act, which calls
for the use of special prosecutors and independent law enforcement
agencies when there has been a police killing.

And also, I have introduced the Police Accountability Act, which
would expand the DOJ's authority to bring charges against law en-
forcement officers.

Sir, have you ever heard the name Ariston Waiters before? I am
sure that you haven't. He was just a 19-year-old unarmed Black
male, just a typical unarmed Black male down in Union City, Geor-
gia, who was shot while lying on his stomach. Shot twice in the
back by a law enforcement officer, a police officer from Union City.
Shot twice in the back at close range.

The officer who killed Mr. Waiters allegedly exhibited signs of
posttraumatic stress disorder. He was an Afghanistan war veteran.
According to the Anxiety Disorders Association of America, there
are 40 million adults in the United States over the age of 18 who
suffer from anxiety disorders, and 7.7 million of those Americans
suffer from posttraumatic stress disorder.

I am concerned about the role mental health issues play in offi-
cers using excessive force against civilians. We have talked about
police officers receiving training on how to apprehend people suf-
fering from mental illnesses, but what is your department doing to
make sure that officers themselves aren't suffering from mental ill-
nesses?

Sheriff CLARKE. Mr. Chair, Congressman, that is one of the most
difficult situations that law enforcement officers today are dealing
with, the mentally ill.

Mr. JoHNSoN. Would you agree that there must be some out
there among the 7.7 million Americans suffering from
posttraumatic stress disorder who are law enforcement officers?
You would not deny that, would you?

Sheriff CLARKE. I do not have any data to refute it.
Mr. JoHNsoN. But would you think that there may be some cases

where there are officers who are suffering from posttraumatic
stress disorder and who are serving currently in law enforcement?



Sheriff CLARKE. If I had to guess, yes. I had such a situation
with one of my patrol sergeants who served in the first Gulf War,
I believe, and he slapped around a handcuffed prisoner.

I not only had him charged with a felony, he went to prison for
18 months.

Mr. JOHNSON. You are to be commended for that.
Sheriff CLARKE. It was a hard thing to do.
Mr. JOHNSON. Does your department have a system of moni-

toring police officers or your officers periodically, just to determine
whether or not they have any mental health issues that could im-
pede their ability to protect and serve the people?

Sheriff CLARKE. No, not a systematic one. We have our standard
early warning system.

Mr. JOHNSON. Do you think it would be wise for the Federal Gov-
ernment-I noticed that in your statement, you say that, I am
quoting you, "Police use of force should be scrutinized-locally, that
is." Does that mean you do not think that the Federal Government
should concern itself with these issues at all?

Sheriff CLARKE. It is not that I do not think the Federal Govern-
ment should concern itself. I think the Federal Government should
observe what is going on across the Nation with all these issues,
but I think it is a slippery slope.

Mr. JOHNSON. You say it should be scrutinized locally, though.
Does that mean to the exclusion of the Federal Government?

Sheriff CLARKE. Well, if I could finish the sentence
Mr. GOODLATTE. The time of the gentleman has expired, but the

witness is allowed to answer the question.
Mr. JOHNSON. Thank you.
Sheriff CLARKE. Sure, it should be scrutinized, without a doubt.
Mr. JOHNSON. Thank you.
Mr. GOODLATTE. The Chair recognizes the gentleman from Penn-

sylvania, Mr. Marino, for 5 minutes.
Mr. MARINO. Thank you, Chairman.
It is a pleasure to have you here today. Sheriff, if you could zero

in on an issue for me concerning resources, if you had the money,
would you hire more sheriffs, deputy sheriffs? And where would
you put them, what would you do with them?

Sheriff CLARKE. Yes, I would hire them. I am in a court battle
now with the county. I have had to sue the county to be able to
hire some more law enforcement officers. I would put them in the
field based on what the data is showing where the crimes are oc-
curring, and not just the crime but to provide a consistent visible
presence as a deterrent to crime, not just making arrests and writ-
ing citations, but to deter and prevent.

Mr. MARINO. I agree with you. If you need help in that case with
your superiors who fund money for your sheriffs office, let me
know. I will be glad to join in and help.

Sheriff CLARKE. I will do that.
Mr. MARINO. Ms. Ramirez, I come from a long line of law enforce-

ment people. We take it very seriously. I was an assistant district
attorney. I was a district attorney. I was a United States attorney.
My colleague here was one of the best assistant U.S. attorneys in
the country. And I prosecuted cases myself.



And I did not base my decision to prosecute cases involving Afri-
can-Americans or police on color or on the police. I based it on the
rule of law. It had nothing to do with who committed the crime and
who didn't and what police were involved.

And you stated that you had a difficult time choosing over law
enforcement and police. I never did. If you have a difficult time like
that, you shouldn't be a prosecutor.

Why would you prosecute if you made that statement that I have
a difficult time prosecuting police if they broke the law?

Ms. RAMIREZ. In my particular situation, as an assistant U.S. at-
torney, we had not prosecuted police officers in the past. And the
U.S. attorney at the time said to me, do you plan to practice law
as a defense attorney here in Boston afterward?

Mr. MARINO. Okay. Let me reclaim my time. You are going to get
into the U.S. attorney or that individual.

You know you have a step to go to if you have a complaint about
prosecuting a case in the U.S. attorney's office. You can go from
one person to another and you can actually go to the Justice De-
partment. Now, you also raised the issue

Ms. RAMIREZ. Which we did, sir. And may I say
Mr. MARNo. No. I am asking the questions here.
Ms. RAMIREZ. Okay.
Mr. MARINO. You also raised the issue of recusal, that it is up

to the district attorney. It is up to the U.S. attorney. In the State
courts and even in Federal courts, if there was a recusal, we looked
at it very seriously. I have recused myself from cases and my staff.

But, you know, it is not totally up to you. You can take that step
to the judge. You can petition the court for recusal and petition as
to why. You didn't mention that.

And here is another thing I ran into as a prosecutor, as my col-
league said. It was very difficult to get young African-American
males to testify against others, even in cases where a family mem-
ber was killed.

Can you address that for a little bit, please?
Ms. RAMIREZ. That is one of the most important problems that

needs to be addressed, and I want to talk about how we addressed
it in Boston.

Mr. MARINO. Would you please do it quickly? I only have a
minute and a half.

Ms. RAMIREZ. We went to the community organizations. We went
to the faith-based community. And we talked to the community and
asked them why people were unwilling to come forward as wit-
nesses. There were a myriad of causes. We set up a process and
hearings.

As a result, we had I do not know how many cold cases that were
solved through a process in which the faith-based community went
out, did outreach to the community. The community organizations
did that, and we have improved on that.

Mr. MARtIO. Okay, reclaiming my time, I agree, and that is a
good way to handle it. But you do agree it is a problem.

Ms. RAMIREZ. It is definitely a problem, sir.
Mr. MARtIo. It is a big problem. You had an extensive, exem-

plary career, but have you ever ridden in a car with a police officer
when they are faced with a quick reaction situation? I know you



couldn't do it as an assistant U.S. attorney. But as a D.A., have you
been on the street when a police officer had to make a split-second
decision that has taken the United States Supreme Court 2 years
to determine what is right and wrong in a 5-4 decision?

Ms. RAMIREZ. Yes, I have been in cars where police had to make
split-second decisions. I will tell you, I found it very frightening.
And they do a job I could not do.

Mr. MARIo. There is a difference between a split-second deci-
sion and the fact that someone has to determine over a period of
time what is right and wrong.

You cherry-picked a lot of cases, but you didn't bring up the issue
that the number keeps coming up, that 93 percent of the young
Black males, those ones that are murdered, 93 percent are killed
by young Black males. Why is this happening, and what can we do
to change that?

Ms. RAMIREZ. That is a serious problem, sir, but I do agree with
others who have said that what happens under color of law is dif-
ferent from what happens privately between private individuals.

They are both problems, but they are different problems. And
when someone kills under color of law, that merits a different proc-
ess.

Mr. MARINO. I think any prosecutor worth his or her salt under-
stands that very, very much.

I yield back the time.
Mr. GOODLATE. The time of the gentleman has expired.
The gentlewoman from California, Ms. Chu, is recognized for 5

minutes.
Ms. CHU. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Ms. Rahr, you have used a new approach of policing called

LEED, Listen and Explain with Equity and Dignity, which puts a
premium on conversation and listening during a police encounter.

Could you walk us through a hypothetical situation where LEED
has worked to deescalate a situation and tell us why it works?

Ms. RAHR. The purpose of developing the LEED model is to sim-
plify the principles behind procedural justice and give officers very
specific tangible, behavioral direction.

In situations where there is conflict, taking the time, if there is
not a threat present-I want to be very clear about that. If some-
one is pointing a gun at you, you do not listen and explain. You
do what you have to do.

But in most police interactions in the community, there is time.
And if officers are reminded of the benefit of listening, that will
help set that interaction going down the correct track.

Most police officers, like myself, we like to step in and control
things, and we have to be reminded to stop and listen. When peo-
ple say police should treat people with respect, the most effective
way to convey respect is to listen, so we really want to emphasize
that for our officers.

The other area where many officers forget is that we know the
system inside out. We know how the process is going to work. We
know what is going to happen next. People we are interacting with
do not know that. It is that lack of knowledge that creates another
level of conflict.



And again, if the officer is reminded, tell the person what they
can expect, they will be more likely to cooperate.

When we talk about equity, that is simply to underscore to make
sure you are recognizing, whatever biases you bring to the table,
make sure you are making your decision on the outcome in an eq-
uitable way.

And always leave the person you are interacting with with their
dignity in tack, and act with dignity yourself.

A lot of officers will mock whenever we use an acronym, and I
get that. But it is also a very effective way to teach very specific
behavior.

Ms. CHu. In fact, talking about dignity, studies have shown that
people in a community care more about how they are treated by
police rather than the actual outcome of a police encounter. Police
that may pull people over for a driving offense may find that people
care more whether they were treated fairly by the police officer
than whether they actually got the ticket.

But as you have acknowledged in the past, empathy and patience
do not necessarily come naturally for some police recruits. Some-
thing as simple as officers having friendly nonenforcement-related
conversations with community members have shown to have huge
benefits in building community trust.

How do we change things so that the system values these charac-
teristics in our police?

Ms. RAHR. I think we start in the training academy by modeling
that type of behavior and being very clear about that as an expec-
tation.

We also need to clarify that empathy is not the same as sym-
pathy. Empathy means you understand what the person on the
other side of the interaction is experiencing. I think it starts with
training.

I think it was mentioned by another witness that we have to
come up with appropriate measures. People will rise to those
things that are measured. When we find ways to measure officers
behaving in ways that convey respect and dignity, that behavior
will increase.

Ms. CHu. Mr. Barge, thank you for acknowledging the role that
implicit bias might play in making the type of quick decisions that
police encounter every day. Social science research has shown that
even individuals who believe that everybody should be treated
equally may be affected by implicit biases or subconscious associa-
tion between people of color and a perception of aggression and
crime.

Can you give us an example of a situation in which an officer's
perception about an individual might be influenced by the way they
react to that individual? And how can police departments work to
preemptively dismantle this implicit bias?

Mr. BARGE. I think that one of the prototypical examples is one
that Sheriff Clarke mentioned earlier, sort of the self-initiated stop,
maybe a broken taillight, that kind of thing, not even necessarily
the initiation of the stop but how that interaction proceeds in that
critical first few seconds. It may be informed much more about, I
think with any of us, sort of broad categories that we are placing
a new person who we have never met with or interacted with be-



fore into generalized buckets. And if officers do not do as training
in several jurisdictions is starting to offer them instruction on, to
slow down the situation where possible and sort of try to use very
intentional decision-making strategies, I think they risk, especially
because they often have to make these split-second decisions, being
in some instances overly swayed by the subconscious sort of factors
that they may not even be aware of, and if they were aware of,
they would want to make sure were not going into their decision
making.

Ms. CHU. Thank you. I yield back.
Mr. GOWDY [presiding]. I thank the gentlelady from California.
The Chair would now recognize the gentleman from Texas, the

former U.S. attorney, Mr. Ratcliffe.
Mr. RATCLIFFE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Although far less successful or accomplished than you, Mr.

Chairman, or my other colleague, Mr. Marino, I was also a Federal
prosecutor and, as such, certainly believe in enforcing the law.

Unfortunately, our national dialog currently on this issue reveals
a mistrust on all sides of the issue that we are here to talk about
today. But I very much appreciate all of you being here today to
talk about how we as a society can address this in a sensitive, care-
ful, and effective manner. And I wish that I had the opportunity
to make inquiry to each one of you, but there are time restrictions
and I do not.

So I am going to focus at least initially on the witness in the
field, if you will, you, Sheriff Clarke. I would like to first ask you,
does your police department have clear policies on the use of force?

Sheriff CLARKE. Mr. Chair, Congressman, yes, sir.
Mr. RATCLIFFE. Do you have an opinion, and I am sure that you

do, as to whether or not there is a problem with the law as it cur-
rently stands related to the use of force in this country?

Sheriff CLARKE. No, I do not.
Mr. RATCLIFFE. Okay. So it is your opinion that, as a Member of

Congress with my colleagues here, there isn't anything that we
need to do at this point to make it clearer to officers, so that offi-
cers are not second-guessed, if you will, as much as they are cur-
rently?

Sheriff CLARKE. I think that is a proper role for Congress, advi-
sory oversight a little bit. But when the mandates start coming
down as to how we should do our job at the local level, I am going
to push back a little on that.

Mr. RATCLIFFE. So community policing certainly is intended to
take the edge off of interactions, if you will, between the police and
the communities that they serve. But would you agree with me
that police work by its very definition is one that must involve con-
flict?

Sheriff CLARKE. It has great potential for conflict because of
human interaction.

Mr. RATCLIFFE. Certainly, with respect to the end of the day, re-
gardless of how the officer goes about his or her job, he or she has
the responsibility to enforce the law, whether they are doing it with
a smile on their face or not?

Sheriff CLARKE. Huge responsibility.



Mr. RATCLIFFE. Yesterday, the President's task force on policing
issued findings that focused squarely on this issue of community
policing. I know it is a very hefty document, but I was wondering
if you had a chance to review it? And if so, what are your thoughts
with respect to the findings?

Sheriff CLARKE. On the 21st century project?
Mr. RATCLIFFE. Yes, sir.
Sheriff CLARKE. Yes, I did read it. I didn't like a lot of it from

the beginning. When the task force was put together, there were
no elected sheriffs. I know my colleague is a former sheriff, but no
elected sheriffs on the panel. I found that interesting. I also didn't
see a lot of representation for a two-way exchange of what life was
like for an officer on the street. They had some police administra-
tors there. They had one organization that represents some fra-
ternal organization of police, but that does not give the day-to-day
example of what life is like on the street and why we have to do
some of the things that we do. So I thought it fell a little short.

Recommendations were heavy on Federal involvement, Federal
control. Those are technical fixes that, okay, we can do that. But
it is not going to change the behavior of many law enforcement
agencies or the behavior of many of the individuals of color that we
come in contact with on the street that end up in deadly confronta-
tions. It does not reach far enough to do that.

Mr. RATCLIFFE. So, Sheriff, this is your opportunity to talk to
Members of Congress. What would you like our takeaway to be
with respect to that report or those findings, or corrections that you
think are not reflected in there that you would like to make to
that?

Sheriff CLARKE. One of the things that is not addressed that we
keep glossing over, and I said "we." We keep glossing over condi-
tions that have led to the rise of the underclass of the American
ghetto, where people can't find meaningful work. They have to send
their kids to poor schools. Kids don't have a chance to reach their
God-given potential to break out of that cycle of poverty, en-
trenched poverty.

We have to look at some of the urban policies that have been en-
acted at the State and the Federal level that continue to feed into
this growth of the underclass. What we are experiencing recently,
it is not poor generally or Black people generally. It is the
underclass behaviors.

Kids growing up without fathers. School failure. Failure to stay
in the workforce consistently. Failure to raise your kids. Father-ab-
sent homes. Those have nothing to do with the police.

You can try to transform the police all you want, but as long as
those behaviors, those lifestyle choices, are going to continue to
grow in these urban centers, where the most assertive policing is
needed, you are still going to have these confrontations.

And when you try fight the police and disarm the police, so on
and so forth, things are not going to end up well for you. I do not
care how much more we pour into training. It approaches it as if
it is linear. The world we live in is very asymmetrical.

Mr. RATCLIFFE. Sheriff, thank you for your insights and for your
thoughtful comments.



Again, I thank all the witnesses for being here today on this im-
portant subject.

I see my time is expired. I yield back.
Mr. GOWDY. Thank the gentleman from Texas.
The Chair would now recognize my friend from Illinois, Mr.

Gutierrez.
Mr. GUTIERREZ. Thank you so much, Chairman Gowdy.
First of all, I would like to thank all the witnesses for making

their presentations here this morning. And I would like to talk just
a little bit.

I met with a group of young people from the Phoenix Military
Academy in the City of Chicago, White youth, Hispanic youth,
Black youth. Military academy, these are the best of the best.

Have a conversation, everybody. We should have some of those
people. I mean, I think, with all due respect to everybody here, we
are a little too old to be having this conversation among ourselves
about the problems that the police are encountering with young
people. I would simply suggest next time we invite some those
young people, those bright, dynamic young people.

You know what they are going to tell you, Sheriff Clarke? I lis-
tened to a young Black man, Lieutenant Colonel in the Phoenix
Military Academy, tell me that he has learned how to deescalate
when he is confronted and comes into an exchange with a police
officer. That almost brought tears to my eyes, that this wonderful,
brilliant young man dedicated to this country, graduated from his
class, has to talk about deescalating. He does not see the police as
a source of protection. He sees it as somebody that he has to
learn-the police have to be the adults. The children have to learn
how to be adults many times, in how it is they exchange with po-
lice officers.

We are having a conversation here where people are saying, well,
Black people do not care about Black people. Nobody has made that
claim here. I don't know why certain of my colleagues here say,
well, they are not outraged when a Black person kills a Black per-
son. That is not the issue here. It is really not the issue here.

That is, certainly, an issue we might want to talk about. But it
is not the issue. Nobody made the claim that that is a good thing.

You know, that rioters are out there getting paid. Nobody said
here it is a good thing that rioters should be paid. I could under-
stand when you are making an argument against something that
somebody is like sustaining. But it seems as though we are talking
past each other as adults in this room instead of having young peo-
ple.

So I would just like, for the record, because I know there won't
be enough time, I would like for the record, Mr. Chairman, these
are the questions that the Phoenix Military Academy students, if
I could just add this, Mr. Chairman, for the record?

Mr. GOWDY. Without objection.
[The information referred to follows:]



Gutierrez submission

1. African Americans may represent violence to some citizens or even to law
enforcement. However, the protection the African Americans and Caucasians have in their
neighborhoods differs immensely, which significantly contributes to teens and others turning to
violence to protect themselves. What can be done to offer safer neighborhoods in minority
communities so that crime does not have to be the answer for those feeling hopeless? Lesley
Alvarez

2. How can law enforcement and minority communities work together in order to form a more
stable relationship so that these communities can feel safe with the police instead of being afraid
of them? Police should get involved in high school events and meetings in order to get to know
teens more closely and ease hostilities between both parties. Samuel Ferguson

3. Minorities want to express their thoughts and feelings toward the discrimination they
experience. What can be done to organize town hall type forums where legislators can meet with
constituents about their concerns and give them a voice? Sofia Valencia

4. How can minorities feel less of a double standard during interactions with law
enforcement? For example, why does it feel like whites are treated with more respect than
minorities when being questioned by the police? Jasmin Escojido

5. The media uses yellowjournalism to overemphasize the violence between law enforcement

and citizens. The media focuses on situations, where minorities are targets of Caucasian police
officers, that will get viewer attention without concern for the consequences. However, they do
not display instances with with citizens, such as when Keith Vidal, a white teenager, was killed
by the police. The protests and riots are exacerbated by the exaggeration from the media. Is
there anything Congress can do to build a relationship with the media that could decrease this
problem? Lesley Alvarez

Mr. GUTIERREZ. Thank you so much.
Look, there is a young Latina, Jasmin Esquivel. She said, how

can minorities feel less of a double standard during interactions
with the law? Why does it feel like Whites are treated with more
respect than minorities when questioned by police?

These are students. To everybody here, understand something, I
have talked to different groups of high school students, and they
all tell you the same thing in the inner city.

In Chicago last week, there were 45. So, Sheriff Clarke, you are
right, too. There were 45 shootings in 1 weekend in the City of Chi-
cago.

Did I lock my grandson, Luisito, up? No. Did I tell my daughter
do not go out on the streets? No.

In my neighborhood, none of those shootings happened, in the
neighborhood that Luis Gutierrez the congressman lives in. It is a
tale of two cities. The shootings happen in geographical areas.

In my city, when I grew up, the majority of the population in the
City of Chicago was White, so you would expect a majority of the
police officers to be White. Yet today, when Whites no longer con-
stitute a majority, the majority of police officers in the City of Chi-
cago are White.



Is it that we are selling everybody that only White folks want to
be police officers and care about this? I think that is a fundamental
problem.

So we go to Ferguson where there might be two Black police offi-
cers in a population that is almost 70 percent African-American.
That kind of disconnect is going to cause problems-I would think
we would want to talk about some fundamental changes about how
is it that we recruit people.

I do not know, Sheriff, maybe you can answer this question,
maybe you can help me. In Chicago, what I feel is, when I go talk
to the cops in my district, and I go into some of the areas where
there is more gang violence, I find it to be younger cops and I find
that the older cops, like my dad, if he worked somewhere, by the
time he had any seniority, he took the good shift, right? Are the
young police officers getting the brunt of the work? What do you
think?

If the police officers, like when you joined the police force, the
older veteran police officers who might have the training and the
experience, are they the ones in the neighborhood where there is
a lot of trouble, where you might need more veteran police officers?
Or does seniority give you a better shift?

Sheriff CLARKE. Some of that is a collective bargaining agree-
ment. You get shift assignment. I agree with your assessment
there. The older, wiser, more experienced are earning better as-
signments because of collective bargaining rules. That is an issue.

Mr. GUTIERREZ. I know we have gone over time. I just want to
say, Mr. Chairman, I hope we can have another hearing. I had a
conversation with Mayor Rahm Emanuel. I don't know how many
of you got to hear his inaugural speech yesterday, where he dedi-
cated it to the youth, and how it was that in the City of Chicago
that no police force, that no government, was going to take the
place of a good mom and a good dad, but that we have to be there
to make sure that those parents have the resources, and that we
stop living, even in the City of Chicago, in a tale of two cities where
people feel safe in part of the city and where the police and the
community are in sync with one another and another part where
they are not.

The last thing is, let us bring the young people. With all due re-
spect, I am 61, so in some places I am a senior citizen already. Let
us bring some young people.

There are not enough young people around here or out there.
They are 100 percent, as you all know, of our future and you are
not going to settle this issue, I believe, in great measure, until we
get young people and listen to their voices.

Mr. GOWDY. The gentleman from Illinois is certainly very young
at heart, and he yields back.

The Chair will now recognize the gentlelady from California, Ms.
Bass.

Ms. BASS. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
I realize that our subject matter today is talking about policing,

but I do want to make reference because it has come up several
times about why there is not outrage when African-Americans are
killing African-Americans. I just have to tell you that it is always
very frustrating to hear this raised, because it is as though people



are not working on a daily basis day in and day out to address
these issues in neighborhoods.

I started an organization 25 years ago. I spent 14 years every
day working in South Central Los Angeles in the height of the
crack cocaine and Blood and Crips and all of that was going on, to
address the crime, to address homicide. There are people working
in communities all over this country.

But the frustration we have always felt is that it is never covered
in the news. What is covered in the news is when there is an inci-
dent between the police and, frankly, it is new that that is even
covered in news, because the only thing that is new here are cell
phone cameras, frankly.

What has been going on in communities that is getting a lot of
coverage now has been going on for years. So to say that commu-
nities are not concerned, to say there is not the outrage over the
homicide rate, is just not accurate.

I spent one summer in one area where homicides were con-
centrated. We did a whole effort, and we were able to go 3 solid
months without homicides. Then the resources ended.

So we have to look at the root causes as to why the problems
exist. It is not just a matter of behavior. I frankly do not believe
that it is the policeman's job, and I agree with you Sheriff Clarke,
it is not up to the police completely to address these problems. But
what has to change in communities is the police working with the
community.

Unfortunately, people are fearful of the police in some of the
communities. It was also asked what do people in tough neighbor-
hoods want to see happen? People in tough neighborhoods want the
same thing that anybody wants. They want to be safe in their
homes and they want to be safe in their neighborhoods.

Frankly, these issues are not just happening in "ghettos." And I
think it is shameful, frankly, for the communities to be referred to
that way.

I have a brother who lives in Beverley Hills, okay? He gets
pulled over by the police, stretched out on the ground, and asked
why he is there. I think it is well known throughout the country
that African-Americans, folks of color, can be outside of their "ghet-
tos" and still have to deal with issues related to the police.

A question was raised as to why folks do not cooperate with the
police. Well, I will give you a couple of examples that I experienced
on a daily basis working in South Central L.A. I cannot tell you
how many people told me, well, I called the police, and I called
about this crack house, and police went to the crack house and they
said Ms. Jones down the street called and said you were selling
crack here.

People do not feel the police will keep them safe. And, frankly,
there are not enough resources in the community to relocate peo-
ple.

So you want people to go and testify and put their lives at risk?
If there were more resources, then people would be much more co-
operative.

We had a lot of problems in L.A. We were actually able to turn
the situation around with the new chief, with community-based po-
licing. We are having some of the same problems emerge again.



But we had a past police chief who said, when there was a spate
of people who were dying because of chokeholds, he said at a press
conference the reason that African-Americans were dying of
chokeholds was because our veins were different, they collapsed
quicker. We, fortunately, were able to get rid of that police chief.

But these situations can be turned around. I listened to the testi-
mony of Ms. Ramirez and Ms. Rahr, and there are other ways to
go about policing. And we have seen some changes in our commu-
nities.

Like I said, some of our problems are reemerging in Los Angeles
again. But I just wanted to ask, in the last seconds, if, Ms. Rami-
rez, if you can give examples of a couple of communities that have
turned the situation around where the police department works in
cooperation with community organizations, where the police de-
partment has changed their perspective from the warrior mentality
over to a mentality that works in partnership with communities,
and where crime has been reduced, and where trust has been in-
creased with the police department.

Ms. RAMIREZ. The one I know best is Boston. We have decreased
homicide rates. We have decreased the number of people we have
incarcerated. And crime has gone down.

The Boston Police Department has been working with the faith-
based community and community groups on both issues. On issues
of homicide, so if we have all these cold cases, as I said earlier, how
are we going to get witnesses to come forward? One example of
that is some witnesses said I would be happy to tell my account
to someone who is not a police officer. Then some of that could be
used for corroboration to get search warrants.

There are many other examples in this country of excellent com-
munity-policing models were homicides have gone down. There are
now 14 States that have decided to decarcerate. In each of those
States, where they have taken the money from the criminal justice
system that they were using to incarcerate people-in Massachu-
setts at $51,000 a year per inmate-taken the money and said, the
system we have is too expensive, ineffective, and racially disparate.
We are going to use that money to invest in education, to invest
in treatment. Those communities have saved money and crime has
gone down.

Ms. BASS. Thank you. I yield back.
Mr. GOWDY. The gentlelady from California yields back.
The Chair now recognizes the gentleman from Louisiana. While

I realize a lot of people have worked on criminal justice reform, Mr.
Richmond has been talking about it since the very first day he got
to Washington.

Mr. Richmond?
Mr. RICHMOND. Mr. Chairman, thank you for yielding.
First, I would like to ask unanimous consent to enter into the

record a Washington Post article that gives two Pinocchios to fact-
checking Giuliani's claim that 93 percent of Black murder victims
are killed by other Blacks, because of the relevance of the statistic.

Mr. GOWDY. Without objection.
[The information referred to follows:]
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Fast Checker

Giuliani's claim that 93 percent of black murder victims
are killed by other blacks
By Michelle Ye Hee Lee Novenber, 2 14

"Ninety-three percent of blacks in America are killed by other blacks. We're talking about the exception here."

- Former New York City mayor Rudy Giuliani, interview on NBC's "Mee thte Pres," Nov. 23, 2014

Giuliani faced major backlash by critics for his comments during a "Meet the Press' segment on the anticipated

grand jnry decision on whether to indict officer Darren Wilson in the fatal shooting of Michael Brown in Ferguson,

Mo. Giuliani's comment sparked a heated exchange with Georgetown Professor and MSNBC contributor Michael

Eric Dyson over policing and crime in black communities.

Referencing a Washington Post a y, host ChuckTodd asked Giuliani about ways to address discrepancies

between the racial makeup of cities' police forces and the communities they serve. Ginliani pivoted to

discuss intraracial homicide in the blackcommunity.

After noting how he diversified the New York City police force, Giuliani said it was very disappointing that "we are

not discussing the fact that 93 percent of blacks are killed by other blacks." The implication was that the so-called

black-on-black crime was far more common than white-on-black crime, so the attention should be paid on the

former.

It qnickly became personal. Giuliani and Dyson talked over each other for most of the 2-minnte banter. Eventually,

Giuliani uttered the line that went viral almost immediately ("White police officers wouldn't be there if you weren't

killing each other.") and Dyson fired backat the "defensive mechanism of white supremacy at work in your mind,

sir." (That comment also was picked up widely by Dyson's critics.)

Is it correct that 93 percent of black homicides are committed by black offenders? And is homicide by police, like in

Ferguson, truly in the minority among black victims?

The Facts

The "Meet the Press" segment immediately gained attention against the backdrop of a grand jury contemplating
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whether to charge the white police officer in the Aug. 9, 2014, shooting of a blackteenager. The shooting prompted

angry residents to demand justice for Brown and alleging racism. Iocal police responded to the outraged

demonstrations with military equipment -raising more questions over police brutality.

Showing a map of cities with the greatest discrepancy between the police racial makeup and the community they

serve, Todd asked: "All of those co uld be future Fergusons. How do you make a police force that looks like the

community they serve?"

Giuliani responded by citing a statistic from a 2010 Bureau of Justice Statistics report which did, indeed, conclude

that 93 percent of black homicide victims trom 1980 through 2008 were killed by black offenders. The statement

implied that intraracial violence in black communities is uniquely bad. Giuliani later repeated this statistic in a FOX

News intearvew.

The statement lacks significant context.

As our colleague Philip Bump at The Fix noted, Giuliani omitted the comparable statistic in the report for white

homicide victims: 84 percent of white victims were killed by white offenders.

The report found most murders were intraracial, committed by friends or acquaintances of the victim. Stranger

homicides were more likely to be interracial, with a lower rate of white-on-black murders than black-on-white

murders.

The 2013 F1 Un rm ime 1 e po t, a compilation of annual crime statistics, also shows similar data: 83 percent of

white victims were killed by white offenders; 90 percent of black victims were killed by black offenders; 14 percent of

white victims were killed by black offenders; and 7.6 percent of blackvictims were killed by white offenders.

The rate of intraracial homicide in the black community is the reason for the heavy police presence, Giuliani said,

and it should be the subject of discussion because it's so much more prevalent than the shooting of a blackvictim by

a white police otficer.

Dyson fired back, calling Giuliani's explanation "false equivalency" and that police should be held to a higher

standard, as they are acting as agents of the state.

In an interviewwith The Fact Checker, Giuliani agreed that most murders, black or white, are intraracial. Asked why

he didn't note the other half of the statistic in his interview. Giuliani said there "are very few" white intraracial

murders compared to black intraracial murders.

It is true that the rate of blackhomicide victims and offenders were disproportionately represented compared to the
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general population, the 2011 BJS report found. The blackvictimization rate (27.8 per 0oo,o) was six times higher

thau the white victimization rate (4.5 per 100,000). Black offending rate (34.4 per 1oo,ool was almost eight times

higher than whites (4.5 per 100,000), according to the report.

"The danger to a blackchild in America is not a white police officer. That's going to happen less than i percent of the

time. The danger to a black child .. is another black," Giuliani said. "If my child was shot by a police officer, I would

be very, very frustrated. I'd also be frustrated if my sou was shot by a gangster in the street. But if the chances were

- that my son would be shot by the gangster in the street -nine times out of io, I'd spend an awful lot of time on

the nine times out of 10."

Where did he get the "less than i percent" figure? Giuliani said it was his estimation of the percentage of deadly force

by white police officers on blackvictims, which he described would be a small portion of the percentage of whiteon-

black murders.

It's impossible to accurately measure the rate of homicides by police in the United States. The FBI maintains a

limited database of self-reported and conservative estimates. But a ProFublica : ' of federal data trom 2010 to

2012 found young black males were 21 times more likely to be killed by police than their white counterparts.

Dyson told The Fact Checker that less than 1 percent is still too high.

"When you're dealing with an unjust situation, the percentages don't give solace. It's only 0.5 percent, but if it's your

relative, your kin, that percentage is too high," Dyson said.

Statements like Giuliani's perpetuate stereotypes that criminalize black people, he said. And to Giuliani's point about

focusing on violence in the blark community, Dyson said there are countless marches and rallies against violence

within the black community. Bnt most don't get the attention that events like Ferguson do.

Advertisement

The Pinocchio Test

Giuliani's statistic is rooted in Department of Jnstice studies. But it lacks significant context- especially because

race relations and police treatment of minorities are complex and emotionally-charged topics. We also found it

difficult to support Giuliani's personal estimation of the rarity of deadly force by white police officers on black

victims, but were limited by the unreliable data on homicides by police.

Ultimately, it is misleading for Giuliani to simplify this topic to the 93 percent statistic and then omit the
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corresponding statistic for intraracial white murders.

Two Pinocchios
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Mr. RICHMOND. Let me just start with answering the question
that my colleague posed. The real question, in his mind, is Black-
on-Black crime and what do we do to solve that. Well, the first
thing we do not do is cut Pell Grants and cut Head Start, which
gives you a 9-to-1 return on your investment, and Pell Grants help
you get to college. We all know that education is the best path out
of poverty, and the circumstances in these neighborhoods.

So we could start there, which we have done every year since I
have been in Congress, with the budgets that we have passed. I
think that is a very good start.

Another start is to just have the conversation. I talk about it all
the time. If anybody is concerned, I am here and willing to address
it.

I think that as a young African-American male who grew up in
the inner city, I can have a lot to offer.

Mr. Chairman, I prefer not to focus where we have differences.
I think we have many. But I think we have some very similar
goals, which is to keep our police officers safe and keep our con-
stituents safe and to provide honest services. Whether it is police
or whether it elected officials, people deserve honest service.

Let me just ask a question from your policing. Do you believe
that the makeup of the police department is important, in terms
of looking similar to the community that it polices?

Sheriff CLARKE. I believe that.
Mr. RICHMOND. I was asking you that because I wanted to share

some of my real-life experiences as a young African-American male,
and why I think it is so important.

The first time I was pulled over, when I got home from college
and I was in St. Charles Avenue, the fancy part of town, in my
mother's car. I did not have my license. A Black officer stopped me.

He went through the process to get my information, ran it, came
back to the car and said, "I see a Morehouse sticker on the back
of your car. You go to Morehouse?" I said yes. He said, "Well, Mar-
tin Luther King, who went to Morehouse, said the man can't ride
your back if your back isn't bent." He said, "You need to go home."
And he let me go, and I went home. I never forgot that.

While I was in the legislature, I saw a White officer stop a car
full of White kids on the State Capitol grounds who were all smok-
ing marijuana. He gave them a lecture and then called their par-
ents to come get them.

In all of my experience, if that White officer had stopped a car
full of Black kids with marijuana, I do not think his answer would
have been to lecture and call the parents.

And it may just be cultural, but I think we have to look at the
entire system. When we talk about diversion programs, whether
they are being applied evenly, because we know once a kid gets a
conviction, especially an African-American male, his life goes in a
completely different direction, whether it is marijuana or whether
it something more serious. He has a harder time getting financial
aid to go to college. He has a harder time getting a job, all of those
things.

Without a job or without being engaged in society, it is hard to
be a good parent. We have to make sure our law enforcement



scheme, law enforcement practice, is not adding to the hurdles that
many people are going to face anyway.

So the question becomes, how do we ensure that those officers
who have a lot of discretion when they make a stop, how young Af-
rican-American and minority men and women feel that officer
would give them the same lecture, the same break as an African-
American officer or a officer who is looking their vested interests?

I hope you can answer that.
Sheriff CLARKE. The use of discretion is always going to be scru-

tinized. I reject the notion that every time a White officer stops a
car full of Black kids that they are necessarily going to go to jail.

Mr. RICHMOND. I don't think it is every time, but it is going to
be the majority of the time.

Sheriff CLARKE. Okay, well, let us just move beyond that.
What I talk to young people about, young people of color, Mil-

waukee has a significant Black population, when I am in these
schools, in these neighborhoods, I talk about lifestyle choices. When
you engage in behavior and make flawed lifestyle choices, there has
to be some accountability. It does not mean your life should be ru-
ined. Maybe there could be a learning experience. I do not think
an arrest for a small amount of marijuana early in your life is
going to be a life-ruining experience. It is not. Will you recover?

The greatest virtue that my parents instilled in me, the product
of a two-parent family, the ability to overcome obstacles. You make
mistakes. My dad said, you are going to make mistakes, you are
going to fall down, you are going to fail, you are going to make
questionable decisions. Learn from it and move on.

I think that is a better message for even the individuals who
have gotten into these situations. I had a young man once stop me
on the street and said, "Sheriff, I am a convicted felon and can't
find work. Nobody will hire me because of my felony conviction."
I said, "Do you have kids?" He said, "Yes." I said, "How many?" He
said, "Three." I said, "There is your job right there, to make sure
your kids do not end up in the predicament that you are. Go home
and be a good dad."

You know, he thanked me for it. I do not know whether he actu-
ally did it. But sometimes that message is a little more helpful to
an individual than for me to commiserate in his misery, saying it
is unfair, and the man, and this and that, and the discriminatory
criminal justice system, and the racist police. That is not going to
help the guy.

That is what I try to do. I do not control all law enforcement offi-
cers, but I am not going to let people indict them with this broad
brush like we have the tendency to do sometimes.

Mr. RICHMOND. In closing, and I see my time has expired, I
would just say two things. I think we should remove the barriers
that keep people from moving on and learning and getting past
that mistake, which may have been a marijuana conviction or
something else.

Another thing I would just say is I think it is great advice to tell
him to be a father, but at the same time, he still has to get a job
and put food on those kids' plates, because you cannot learn in
school if you are hungry.

Thank you, and I yield back.



Mr. GOWDY. The Chair thanks the gentleman from Louisiana
and recognizes the gentlelady from Washington, Ms. DelBene.

Ms. DELBENE. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
I want to thank all the witnesses for being with us today, in par-

ticular, our former Kent County Sheriff from Washington State,
Ms. Rahr, for being here with us.

Actually, I had a question for you. I know that you have made
many changes since you have been at the Criminal Justice Train-
ing Commission, and you talked a lot about transitioning away
from a boot camp or military style approach to training officers to-
ward a process that emphasizes the role as police as part of the
communities, as guardians and protectors rather than military
warriors.

After a long career as an officer yourself, when you got to the
CJTC, you replaced the trophy case with the U.S. Constitution and
put in place training procedures that included recruits being
sprayed with pepper spray so they know what it feels like, insti-
tuting psychology classes so trainees can better understand the
people they will eventually be working with and protecting and
interacting with.

I know your methods have not been without skeptics. I wondered
if you could share with us why you think a new approach to train-
ing our young men and women to serve as police officers is needed,
especially today, and how these training methods translate to dif-
ferent outcomes or interactions in practice.

Ms. RAHR. Thank you for the question. I want to clarify that I
do not condemn the training practices in the past. I think we have
learned a lot through research and science about how to prepare
officers to be more effective. That has been one of the biggest areas
of resistance, people being offended that somehow by improving our
training that we are criticizing what used to be. That is not the
case. We have learned more.

In terms of pepper spraying the recruits, many people have mis-
interpreted that as an attempt to get them to feel empathy. Actu-
ally, the reason we do that is we want to put them in a fight-for-
their-life stress situation, so they can learn for themselves that
they can overcome extreme pain, extreme fear, and still carry on.

When I talk about a guardian mindset, I have to continually re-
emphasize this is not a kinder, gentler way of doing the job. It is
just the opposite. We have actually increased our firearms training.
We have increased our defensive tactics training, because we want
to create strong, effective police officers who have the confidence
that they do not have to behave in an intimidating manner.

When someone has confidence, that actually tends to deescalate
as well.

I think that when we were too focused on the boot camp method
of training, it detracted away from our ability to train officers to
be critical thinkers. When they were so worried about simply get-
ting the right answer and memorizing a checklist, it took away
from those critical-thinking skills.

So what we have tried to shift toward is more of an officer train-
ing, a military officer's type of training, where you really focus on
critical thinking and confidence.
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Ms. DELBENE. Yesterday, President Obama signed an order re-
stricting certain military equipment from going to police. Do you
think that is also part of this transition? How do you feel about
that?

Ms. RAHR. I want to be clear that many of those pieces of equip-
ment that police departments obtain through the 1033 program are
very much needed in the field. When I was sheriff, I cannot tell you
how many times I needed that armored personnel carrier to either
rescue an officer pinned down behind gunfire or a citizen pinned
down behind gunfire. An armored personnel carrier allows police
officers and hostage negotiators to get closer to the scene to actu-
ally find ways to resolve the conflict without gunfire.

Unfortunately, when the program started, there was not a lot of
accountability and training that went with it. I believe that is what
the changes in the law focus on.

Police departments will still be able to get armored personnel
carriers, because they are absolutely necessary to have in the field.
The weapons, the rifles, that type of equipment, those are also nec-
essary, and they are less expensive when we get them through the
military.

So I hope there is an opportunity down the road for people to un-
derstand more clearly the benefits of that program, but also the ne-
cessity of the accountability that comes with it.

Ms. DELBENE. Thank you.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I yield back.
Mr. GOWDY. Thank the gentlelady from Washington.
The Chair would now recognize his friend from New York, Mr.

Jeffries.
Mr. JEFFRIES. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Thank you for your

work on criminal justice reform, as well, as we try to work toward
a productive resolution of the challenges we face here in America.

I think most would agree that, in a democracy, we just need a
balance between effective law enforcement on the one hand and a
healthy respect for the Constitution, for civil rights, and for civil
liberties on the other.

What people want in inner city communities like those I rep-
resent, or as Sheriff Clarke would refer to as the ghetto, what peo-
ple want is to make sure that the constitutional principle of equal
protection under the law applies to everyone. There is concern that,
in certain instances, that is not the case.

The overwhelmingly majority of police officers are hardworking
individuals who are there to protect and serve the community.
That is my position. I believe that is the position of everyone who
is genuinely interested in police reform.

But we cannot ignore the fact that we have a problem in some
instances with excessive use of police force, and the fact that often
it is the case that when a police officer crosses the line, they are
not held accountable by the criminal justice system. That creates
consequences in terms of a distrust in many communities, perhaps
leading to the absence of cooperation.

Let me start with Sheriff Clarke. You mentioned in your testi-
mony that Black-on-Black crime is the elephant in the room that
few want to talk about. Is that correct?

Sheriff CLARKE. Yes, sir.



Mr. JEFFRIES. We have had a very robust discussion about it
today. Have you been satisfied? It has come up several times.

Sheriff CLARKE. Not at all.
Mr. JEFFRIES. Okay, you are not satisfied. Now, I agree it is a

problem.
Eighty percent of Whites kill Whites, correct?
Sheriff CLARKE. I won't dispute that figure.
Mr. JEFFRIES. Okay. Actually, it is 83 percent.
Now, is White-on-White violence a problem in America that we

should also have a robust discussion about?
Sheriff CLARKE. Mr. Chair, Congressman, violence in America, in

general, is problematic. But if you look at the rates, that is where
it starts coming a little more into balance in terms of the data I
have seen, and I have looked at a lot of it. The White-on-White
crime does happen at the 80 percent figure you put out there, but
when you look at the rates of it, these two are not even close.

Mr. JEFFRIES. The rates are roughly equivalent in terms of the
context of people who live next to each other, and because of hous-
ing, segregation patterns, or just where people tend to live in
America, ethnic violence, racial violence, tends to occur within the
same group.

So elevating it beyond that fact I think is irresponsible. We all
want to deal with the Black-on-Black violence problem.

It was mentioned that there is a cooperation issue in the Black-
on-Black violence context. I do not think I have heard the phrase
"blue wall of silence" mentioned here. So if we are going to have
a conversation about cooperation, when someone crosses the line,
it seems to me to make sense that we also have to deal with what
may be another elephant in the room, to use your term, Sheriff
Clarke, the blue wall of silence.

The overwhelmingly majority of officers are good officers, but
what often occurs is that when an officer crosses the line, the ethic
is not to cooperate or participate or speak on what a bad apple offi-
cer has done.

Professor Ramirez, would you agree that that is perhaps some-
thing we should also be focused on?

Ms. RAMIREZ. I think it is a serious problem both at the Federal
and State level.

As I said earlier, in my own experience, in trying to prosecute po-
lice officers, here is just one problem. The FBI and DEA said we
will not even serve subpoenas on a case in which a police officer
is a defendant.

Here is a second problem: They tried to testify in the case in
favor of the police officers, saying that they had made their own
independent evaluation of the case.

This is the case, by the way, that was adjudicated guilty against
all officers, and they were incarcerated for between 10 and 20 years
after the trial.

As you know in Boston, we had a problem with the FBI, that
there were FBI agents who were engaged in a series of misconduct
with Whitey Bulger. That went on for many years and was not
prosecuted.

Mr. JEFFRIES. Thank you, Professor Ramirez. My time is getting
ready to expire.



But, Sheriff Clarke, you also mentioned the use of force should
be examined in terms of factual data and not an emotional founda-
tion of false narratives. Is that correct? Did I get your testimony
correct in that regard?

Sheriff CLARKE. Mr. Chair, Congressman, yes.
Mr. JEFFRIES. Okay. Now, was the reaction to the Eric Garner

case, who was choked to death using a procedure that had been
banned by the NYPD for more than 20 years, wasn't resisting ar-
rest, said, "I can't breathe" 11 times, 11 different occasions, there
was no response by all of the police officers there, was that a false
narrative that people in the City of New York and the country are
reacting to, sir?

Sheriff CLARKE. Mr. Chair, Congressman, first of all, he was not
choked to death, not from the report I had seen out of the grand
jury testimony and even from the medical examiner's report. He
wasn't choked to death.

Mr. JEFFRIES. The medical examiner ruled the death a homicide
by asphyxiation. In the ghetto, that is called being called choked
to death, sir.

Sheriff CLARKE. Well, we can have this discussion later on about
the facts, because we could be here for a while. My understanding
is he died of a heart attack, okay?

But anyway, you said he was not resisting arrest. He was resist-
ing arrest. He was told that he was under arrest and put his hands
behind his back, and he would not do so.

That is why I put in my remarks here, the reference from Thom-
as Sowell about when law enforcement officers tell someone they
are under arrest and they cannot use force to execute that arrest,
we do not have the rule of law when it is merely a suggestion for
them that they are going to jail or to put their hands behind their
back.

Those are behaviors, like in the instance of Mike Brown in Fer-
guson, Missouri, where some different choices by the individual
could have helped the situation. In other words, Mike Brown was
just simply told to get out of the street.

Mr. JEFFRIES. Sir, my time has expired. But for you to come here
and testify essentially that Eric Garner is responsible for his own
death when he was targeted by police officers for allegedly selling
loose cigarettes, which is an administrative violation for which he
got the death penalty is outrageous.

If we are going to have a responsible conversation, we have to
at least agree on a common set of reasonable facts that all Ameri-
cans interpret, particularly in this instance, because they caught
the whole thing on videotape.

I yield back.
Mr. GOWDY. The Chair thanks his friend from New York.
The Chair will now recognize the gentleman from Texas, Judge

Gohmert.
Mr. GOHMERT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I thank all the witnesses for being here, for your thoughtfulness.

Obviously, you have spent a lot of time on these issues through
your career, rather than just the time here today.

It is a difficult issue. I saw a report, though, this morning from
the task force. I understand we have a member here. It quotes the



task force as saying, "The U.S. Department of Homeland Security
should terminate the use of the State and local criminal justice sys-
tem, including through detention, notification, transfer requests, to
enforce civil immigration laws against civil or nonserious criminal
offenders."

I am wondering, to fix the problem that we saw explode there in
Ferguson and in Baltimore, is there anybody, any one of our wit-
nesses, that thinks preventing State and local law enforcement offi-
cers from notifying the Feds about people illegally in the country,
that that would do anything to solve the problems in Ferguson or
Baltimore? Anybody?

I mean, I am also perplexed, having been a prosecutor, rode
along with law enforcement back in those days, a district judge
handling felonies, a court of appeals chief justice, we had a real
problem with the Federal Government not picking up criminals.
They would tell our local law enforcement this person is illegally
in the country so we have jurisdiction. This task force makes a
comment about nonserious criminal offenders.

I think it was nine DWIs a fellow had who was in my court. He
finally came to felony court after he hurt and nearly killed some
folks. But I sentenced him to prison because he was not being de-
ported. And about 6 months later, he is back in my courtroom be-
cause, he said, through the interpreter, well, the Federal people
took me to the border and told me to walk across the bridge. Then
when they left, I came back across. He got back, got drunk again,
in another accident.

I am really having trouble with the task force thinking this is
going to solve any problems with regard to racial difficulties in our
cities.

Perhaps you can help me out here. I know, Ms. Rahr, you had
a really great career. You have served your community, your coun-
try now.

Do you see just having State and local law enforcement to avoid
any discussion about immigration, is that really going to help prob-
lems in our cities?

Ms. RAHR. As I recall, the recommendation does not say there
should be no cooperation. The discussion that we had in the task
force involved the balance of public safety. There are many commu-
nities where there are large groups of undocumented people living
in neighborhoods that commit crimes and are victimized by crimes.
Because there is such a fear of being deported, a lot of victims do
not call the police because they are afraid of deportation.

This is particularly a problem in domestic violence situations.
Mr. GOHMERT. I know, I saw that same concern by the big group

of people illegally here in the gallery that were trying to disrupt.
I have seen people illegally here in this gallery disrupting. I did not
note a lot of concern about law enforcement deporting them, be-
cause you have to be pretty ignorant about what is going on in this
country to think you are at risk for deportation.

Anyway, I am more concerned about the victims who are victims
of crime needlessly, if we would enforce at least the immigration
laws on those who commit crimes. We are not doing it.

What I see is a disregard for law enforcement, because they are
not even going to help because this person is illegally in the coun-



try. So nothing is going to happen to them, and I end up being the
one victimized. I hear that as much as anything.

But I appreciate your sensitivity to these issues. I know the first
couple of murder cases I worked on as a prosecutor, it was an Afri-
can-American who shot an African-American in both cases. They
were both in bars. We had people in the community, including the
African-American community, saying, well, they should not have
been there. It is not that big a deal. I found it offensive then that
anybody would care about the race, and when somebody kills some-
body else, it is not big deal.

I am still concerned after all these years. We prosecuted those.
We had concern. We did not care what the race was of the victim
or the defendant. A killing is a killing.

And I am glad that you all care about law enforcement in Amer-
ica. Thanks for your input.

Mr. GOWDY. The gentleman from Texas yields back.
The Chair will now recognize the gentleman from Rhode Island,

and then the gentleman from Texas after that.
The gentleman from Rhode Island, Mr. Cicilline?
Mr. CICILLINE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Thank you to our witnesses for being here.
I think everybody on this Committee brings their own life experi-

ences and perspectives here. Before I came to Congress, a long time
ago, I was a criminal defense and civil rights lawyer. Most of my
civil right cases involved claims of police brutality. I went from
that to being Mayor of Providence, where I was acting public safety
commissioner for 8 years overseeing, obviously, the Providence Po-
lice Department, and proud to report that in those 8 years, we
brought the crime rate to its lowest rate in 40 years.

So I bring my own set of experiences and have deep, deep respect
for law enforcement and for the hard work of dedicated, good police
officers.

And nothing will be seared in my mind more directly than April
17, 2005, when a police officer was murdered in the Providence po-
lice headquarters. So I understand the hard work of our police, and
I understand the importance of what they do.

I think we do have to focus on systems, which build good review
and detection of police misconduct, good oversight and civilian re-
views, prosecutions, all of that.

But what I want to focus on because the fact is those are impor-
tant to do and we have to do them to rebuild trust between the po-
lice and the community. But in many ways, it is too late when
those problems have already occurred.

So what I really want to focus on is what do we do to help ensure
that those kinds of situations do not occur? How do we build this
mutually respectful relationship between police and community?

I had a police chief who always used to say you should have a
family doctor, a family lawyer, and a family police officer. We built
a community-policing model in which there were lieutenants that
were in charge of a neighborhood. They knew the residents in that
neighborhood. Everyone in that neighborhood had their cell phone
numbers. They were on housing boards. There were in nonprofits.
They became part of the community. That is what helped result in
the lowest crime rate in 40 years.



So that is good not only for the community but for the police offi-
cers, the good police officers who deserve to have the respect and
trust of their community.

But at the core of this, as my chief used to say, the most power-
ful weapon I have, the most powerful piece of equipment, is the
trust of the community. That is the single best tool I have to re-
duce crime in the city. We saw the results of that kind of attitude.

So what I would like to hear from the witnesses, I think there
are two ways to help achieve that kind of paradigm. Accreditation
is one, and community-policing implementation is the other, not a
unit within your department, but the entire department embracing
this attitude of service and guardianship.

So what are the impediments, Mr. Hartley? Providence went
from a department when I took office that was under investigation
by the Department of Justice for patterns and practice violations
and other investigations to an accredited police department. But
that is a hard process.

So is it resources? How can we help more departments go
through this accreditation process, so that we know they have
standards and practices in place that respect this important bal-
ance that was mentioned between keeping communities safe and
respecting the civil rights of individuals? What are the impedi-
ments? What can Congress do to assist many more police depart-
ments to go through that accreditation process?

Mr. HARTLEY. Thank you. I will tell you, it is a complicated pic-
ture, because, as you know, it costs to be involved in this program-
ming, so we talked a little bit about funding to help support organi-
zations that want to pursue that.

I also think it is critically important there is a broader aware-
ness that there are other resources throughout the law enforcement
and public safety community that exist to help agencies go through
that. If you have been involved in it yourself, you know there are
police accreditation coalitions out there that bring tremendous re-
sources, because some organizations simply do not have the capac-
ity to develop policy to support accreditation itself. So those organi-
zations exist to help shepherd organizations in that particular di-
rection.

Mr. CICILLINE. Should we consider requiring departments over a
certain period of time to at least develop a plan to reach accredita-
tion? I mean, it is sort of the gold standard of policing that I think
police departments universally aspire to. But rather than just en-
courage it, should we be considering some system where we require
departments at least to articulate a plan to get that place?

Mr. HARTLEY. I think the requirement to consider how you might
implement it is important, but I also will tell you the way we are
structured to review agencies and assess their credibility, if you
will, does not have investigatory authority, nor are we seeking
that. In some ways, if you require it, it becomes a regulatory body,
which in some ways I think prevents the integrity of the process
from moving forward effectively, so I want to be cautious about
that. But I think incentives to support organizations moving in
that direction is critically important.

Mr. CICILLINE. I have just a few seconds left. I just wonder if any
of the witnesses have any suggestions on how we might encourage



or incentivize departments to really transform themselves into this
community-policing model.

I know, Ms. Ramirez, you talked about a community-policing in-
stitute. But I think the other part of that which no one has men-
tioned today is we have to figure out ways to encourage or require
our police departments to ensure they reflect the diversity of the
communities they serve. We have too many departments across
this country that do not look like the people that they serve. And
the value of people coming from the neighborhood who understand
the cultural traditions and social mores, the different parts of the
neighborhood, who are parts of the community and return back to
that neighborhood after work at night, is incredibly valuable.

I do not know that we have heard enough about how we ensure
police departments reflect the diversity of the communities they
serve.

Ms. RAHR. In my experience, the most important thing to lead
somebody to go into a career of law enforcement is to have a per-
sonal connection to someone who is already a cop. The way you get
that is by building community trust and those connections.

I know it is very popular to say officers should live in the com-
munities where they police. In my county, most of our officers can-
not afford to live there, so it is not realistic. But when you assign
a deputy or officer to the same neighborhood for a long period of
time, those connections grow. When that officer or deputy is re-
warded for participating in the community, not just enforcing the
law but also participating, that connection grows.

It is the anonymity that really is the enemy here.
Mr. CICILLINE. Ms. Ramirez, it looks like you wanted to say

something?
Ms. RAMIREZ. This is on diversifying police departments. I just

wanted to add a fact. In Massachusetts, we have a civil-service sys-
tem, and every police department chief who has been chief while
I was there has tried to diversify the police department. The top
scorer in Massachusetts, the person who got the highest grade on
the exam they have to take to be a police officer, was 328th on the
list. The reason for that is a whole series of preferences, mostly vet-
eran preferences.

I think a lot of the police chiefs are trying to figure out how they
can reform the civil service system such that they can diversify the
police department.

They are stuck. They need some help. Do they need an inspector
general? Do they need a State community justice institute? Or do
they need some fact-finding process that can look at to what extent
there are legal and civil-service challenges for police chiefs who are
trying to diversify their police departments.

Mr. GOWDY. The Chair thanks the gentleman from Rhode Island
and would now recognize the gentleman from Texas, Judge Poe.

Mr. POE. I thank the Chairman. I am over here on this end. I
thank all of you for being here.

I am a former prosecutor in Houston, a former judge. I spent 30
years at the courthouse. I tried people who assaulted and killed po-
lice officers, both as a prosecutor and a judge. And I have tried
cases as a prosecutor of police officers who have killed individuals



and charged with violation of the law. So I have seen both sides
of this perspective for a long time, having only tried criminal cases.

Sheriff, I will start with you. Do you have any idea how many
arrests, felony arrests, are made a year by police agencies in the
country?

Sheriff CLaRKE. No, I do not.
Mr. POE. Would you care to guess?
Sheriff CLARKE. No.
Mr. POE. I do not have any idea either. Does anyone know how

many arrests are made by police officers?
Sheriff CLMKxE. Mr. Chair and Congressman, it is available

through the Bureau of Justice Statistics, and I believe the FBI
would probably have some data on that as well.

Mr. POE. Okay, we will find that out then.
Would you say or not the vast majority of those encounters with

the police and a citizen are done according to the rule of law on
the part of the peace officer?

Sheriff CLaRKE. Without a doubt.
Mr. POE. How many would you say are not, there is some viola-

tion of the law, some violation of the rights of the accused in those
felony cases?

Sheriff CLARKE. Averages is what I am basing that on.
Mr. POE. So what would it be?
Sheriff CLARKE. I wouldn't care to assign a number to it, because

I do not know.
Mr. POE. Is it the majority or minority?
Sheriff CLARKE. It is very low.
Mr. POE. It seems to me that any police agency needs to have

a plan for all circumstances. Would you agree with that or not?
Some type of response, community policing, a protocol, whether it
is a 101 arrest.

I will give you an example. I am sure you are familiar with the
event that took place in Waco, the town of the Chairman's alma
mater, Baylor, this weekend, where you have five gangs, motor-
cycle gangs, three of which, the Cossacks, the Bandidos, and the
Mongols, all assembled together in a place.

Trouble ensued. Shots are fired. And a dozen police officers are
there. Nine people are killed. Others are wounded. But the shoot-
ing stopped.

The police, 11, 12 police officers, maybe a few more, arrested 170
individuals.

Do you think that having a plan to respond to that type of situa-
tion is important for a local police agency to have?

Apparently they did, they had some plan involved.
Sheriff CLARKE. Without a doubt, but I also think that in the mo-

ments leading up to that, the question I had was what kind of in-
telligence they had or information that this thing was going to go
down, just in terms of these rival groups coming together.

Mr. POE. I am sure they had lots of intelligence. It appears they
had intelligence. To me, that is part of a plan, is it not, to respond
based on the intel you get that something may take place?

Sheriff CLARKE. Right, and part of that response really needs to
be the preplanning, pre-staging, pre-marshaling of resources. When
you have that many individuals coming together, you cannot just



have a handful of officers. You do not have time to wait for calling
in reinforcements. The planning is huge.

Mr. POE. No matter what the situation is, whether it is going to
be a big event or small event, police planning and response so that
the rule of law is followed, no matter the circumstances, is a good
idea for policing, is it not?

Sheriff CLARKE. It is critical, yes.
Mr. POE. Okay. How many peace officers were killed in the line

of duty last year?
Sheriff CLARKE. Last year? I know they added 238 names to the

wall here at the national. Some of those were previous years,
though. I do know that it is up nearly 90 percent so far in the first
quarter of this year, around 54 officers killed in the line of duty.
So the exact total out of that 238 for last year, I do not have.

Mr. POE. I have more questions. I will submit them in writing,
Mr. Chairman. Thank you.

Mr. GOWDY. Thank you, Your Honor.
The gentleman from Texas yields back.
The Chair will now recognize the gentlelady from Texas, who has

a unanimous consent motion.
Ms. JACKSON LEE. May I, in unanimous consent, just say one or

two points, Mr. Chairman?
First of all, let me ask the Chairman to have unanimous consent

to enter into the record the following documents: a statement and
testimony from the American Civil Liberties Union; a statement
from the National Urban League; Executive Order 13688, which
provides Federal standards for acquisition of military equipment; a
letter from myself, Mr. Scott, Mr. Cohen, and Mr. Conyers, request-
ing a hearing in 2014; and then an article entitled, "Law Enforce-
ment's 'Warrior' Problem," to be added into the record.*

Mr. GOWDY. Without objection.
Ms. JACKSON LEE. And then, Mr. Chairman, if I might, just in

thanking the witnesses, just make one simple comment. That is, I
want to express to all of you the significance of your testimony, and
that the Judiciary Committee, through our Chairman and Ranking
Member, and those of us who work on these issues, are very seri-
ous about coming forward in the spirit of recognizing the pain of
an officer's death, and the pain of a civilian's confusion and appre-
hension about police, and maybe even their death.

Frankly, I believe we can find that common ground. I hope you
will allow us to inquire of you. We did not get to question everyone.
I hope you will make yourself resources as we go forward to ad-
dress a mother's pain, and as well as find that even place.

And I end my remarks by quoting a philosopher, Johann Wolf-
gang von Goethe. "Treat people as if they were what they should
be, and you help them become what they are capable of becoming."
Justice Hand said, "If we are to keep our democracy, there must
be one commandment." And, Sheriff Clarke, I think this is what
you are speaking of. "Thou shall not ration justice."

*Note: The submitted material is not printed in this hearing record but is on file with the
Committee. Also, see Submissions for the Record by Rep. Jackson Lee at:

http: / /docs.house.gov /Committee /Calendar ByEvent.aspx?EventID=103474.



Everyone deserves justice. We do not deny your officers justice,
and we have to let the civilian population, no matter who they are,
know that they will get justice.

That is what this Committee's purpose is. I hope that we will
have more provocative hearings, maybe those who have lost loved
ones, maybe young people who are raising the signs because of
their passion of "Black lives matter," "all lives matter," "hands up,
don't shoot," and as well, "I can't breathe." Let us give all of those
people dignity.

This hearing has been one to give all of us, including, Sheriff, all
the men and women you represent.

I yield back to the Chairman.
Mr. GOWDY. The gentlelady yields back.
On behalf of Mr. Conyers and the entire Committee, I want to

thank our panel of witnesses for your expertise, for your experi-
ence, your life experience, your perspective, your collegiality, not
only with one another but also with the Members of the Com-
mittee.

I could not help but think while Judge Poe was talking, and
Tommy Marino and Mr. Richmond and Mr. Jeffries, that we are all
in part beneficiary but also part prisoner of our own background,
our own experience. Prosecutors may not have the benefit of a judi-
cial view like Judge Poe has. Or what Cedric described growing up
is something that I would not have experienced growing up.

So I think it is a good idea for us, to the extent we can, to rely
upon the experiences of other people, well-intentioned people.

There were a lot of issues raised, all of which are important. The
issue I hope we can have another Committee hearing on, at some
point-I think, Hakeem, Mr. Jeffries from New York, touched upon
it-the failure to cooperate on that end impacts the prosecution of
police officers who have done wrong.

I saw the failure to cooperate in the faces of moms and dads who
are trying to get justice for their murdered young people, because
other witnesses would not cooperate.

I think we all want a justice system that is respected. In fact,
we have to have a justice system that is respected or we will not
make it.

So I hope this is the first of many hearings.
Again, on behalf of Mr. Conyers, and all the other Members who

participated, we want to thank you for your participation.
This concludes today's hearing. Without objection, all Members

will 5 legislative days to submit additional written questions for
the witnesses or additional materials for the record.

With that, thank you very much. We are adjourned.
[Whereupon, at 1:07 p.m., the Committee was adjourned.]
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Letter from Rabbi Meyer H. May, Executive Director,
Simon Wiesenthal Center
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ATTACHMENT

Get the Act Fcur Newsletter

In Fresno, a cornmunity-policing ethos bulids ties
between officers and residents
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Response to Questions for the Record from David A. Clarke, Jr., Sheriff,
Milwaukee County Sheriff's Office, Milwaukee, WI
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Committee on the Judiciary
August 12, 2015
Page Two

contain information involved in any open criminal investigation; which are released prior to fill

vetting and redaction; in which no en forcement action was taken; and most critically, in which an

officer is present in a citizen's home.

2. If we were to institute the mandatory use ofpolice body cameras, who would bear the

cost? Would federal, state, or local government bear the initial cost? Who would bear the

cost for replacements, technology upgrades, and training?

If the federal govemment mandated the use of this technology, I believe that they would need to

bear the cost, through federal grants to state and local agencies. While an agency my size may be

able to handle the initial startup costs and thus be reimbursed, I am keenly aware that the smaller

town and village law enforcement agencies cannot...and they are the majority (and backbone) of

American policing. Much like the communications (9-1-1) and interoperability huildtuts in the

2000s, I believe that replacements and upgrades would need to be reimbursed at the federal level

as well.

3. In your opinion, when would law enforcement officers ideally be required to turn die

cameras on, and when could they turn them off? How would we ensure that there are

common-sense protections and exceptions for law enforcement officers if they are

required to wear body cameras? Ilow would privacy considerations for law enforcement,

suspects, and the general public be taken into account in instituting the use of body

cameras?

The most reasonable implementation for camera use is the ability of the officer to activate the
system in an incident-based mode. That is, while most system "run" constantly and overwrites,
the officer would activate the recording and storage function upon being dispatched to an event.
or starting the process of an enforcement action or investigation. The recording would end upon
the end of the enforcement action, or the turnover to a place of detention. Otherwise, as the
question supposes, one would be constantly recording every msoment and the myriad interactions
(many of which concern truly serious privacy issues) that are part of the day of any law
enforcement officer. I do not support the deployment of camera that capture each and every
interaction with each and every citizen. However, as I previously noted, this very question
concerns the reason why body worn cameras are not a panacea: Any system that can be defeated
(and all systerns, in one way or another, can) still allow room for abuse by those so inclined.

4 How would a body camera requirements actually be implemented nationwide? Who would

provide the training and wihat would be a realistic timeline to implement the use of body

cameras?
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The \f SO has secured ihe latenatinal Assochaitin of Chiefs of Police Model Body Cmenta

Policy. the :o-date industry "best practice" that scks to provide officers with instructons on

when and how to use body-worn cameras so that officers may ye iably record their contacts with
the public in accordance with the law. In addition, the Police ixccutive Research Iorum has

authored a publication impleme:iting a Body- Worn Canscra Program: Recommendations aid

Lessons Ieamned. I recommend both to the members of the Committee. 1- ere in Wisconsin. the

Law enforcement Standards Board of the State's Department olustice would establish training

standards, and curriculum, and the timetable to accomplish the tmining. which would then be

passed to the individual agency to accomplssh; or, in the alternative, could he taught through the

state's credentialed Academy network. But this training would have a cost.. in the flier's time

to attend the training, and in ehe time of another officer to perform the policing workload at the

agency While individual agencies may he hle to accomplish a rollout of body woin camera in a

matter of month. I believe that a national standard mest be debated and considered in a manner

tliat considci s tits, privacy concern reeord-retention coicorns, and unintended consequences.

Such process nusit be properly deliberative, rely on the advice of agency heads within ou
pirofession allow lir public input and would take 1 or iimore years We are, in avery real way,

considering a wholesale change to Amecricao policing. l'niduc haste is inwarranted.

In closing. testifying before the commiuee this past Spring was a highlight of my governmental

life, now stretching into its 381' year. i am certain it would be for any American law enforcement

officer, and I am honored that I was selected to represent a profession that has been my proudest

life's work.

Sincerely;

4 y

David A. Clarke, Jr.
S1hciff Iilwa ikee County, Wiscosmiii
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Response to Questions for the Record from W. Craig Hartley, Jr., Executive
Director, Commission on Accreditation of Law Enforcement Agencies
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Response to Questions for the Record from Susan Rahr, Executive Direc-
tor, Washington State Criminal Justice Training Commission and Mem-
ber of President Obama's Task Force on 21st Century Policing
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4. How would a body camera requirement actually be implemented naionwide? Who would provide the

/raining, and w hat would be a realistic timeline so implement the use ofbode cameras?

Answer - As stated before, I don't know under what authority the use of body cameras could be required or
implemented by the federal government as law enforcement is a local prerogative. In my experience, swhen

the federal govensment promotes the use of a particular practice, or the use of a particular ty pe of

equipment, it is usually done through incentives orthe withholding of federal benefits to local governments.
Because there arc nearly I 100 local police agencies in the United States that receive training from over

650 police academies and a variety of private organizations, I cat only speculate that it wold take many

years to ensure that all officers receive the necessary equipment and training. Again, I refer you to the

publication referenced above to address the complexity of using this equipment.

Sincerel.

Susan L Ralr.
Executive Director.

Washington State Criminal Justice Training Commission
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Response to Questions for the Record from Matthew Barge, Vice President
& Deputy Director, Police Assessment Resource Center (PARC)

RESPONSE TO QUESTIONS FOR TIE RECORD BY

Matthew Barge
Vice President & Deputy Director, Police Assessment Resource Center (PARC)

BEFORE THE

COMMITTEE ON IE JUDICIARY

UNITED STAT s HOUSE OF RiEPPRE:SEINTATIVES

RELATING TO

"Policing Strategies for the 21st Century"
May 19, 2015

1. If we were to institute the mandatory use of police body cameras, would there need to be
updates to FOIA laws in order to appropriately protect FOIA laws and protected information?

Instituting mandatory use of body cameras would likely not necessitate revisions or updates to the
federal Freedom of Information Act ("FOIA"). It is highly unlikely that federal FOIA
requirements apply to records, such as videos, that states or local jurisdictions generate - even if
the states or local jurisdictions are compelled to make them to comply with federal law or meet
requirements for federal funding. Generally, FOlA has been constned as relating to federal
executive agencies, not local municipal agencies

However, every state have public records laws or state FOIA statutes that generally "allow
members of the public (including non-residents) to obtain documents and other public records
from state and local government bodies."2 State and localjurisdictions may well need to determine
whether body camera footage should be subject to exemptions from the usual public disclosure
regime -and, if so, what exemptions can appropriately preserve privacy interests while not
providing the community with the transparency and accountability that come with making body
camera footage available.

The privacy concerns implicated by body cameras are real. Indeed, in some communities around
the country, concerns continue to be raised about the privacy implications of body camera
technology. Unlike other types of surveillance cameras or dashboard-mounted, in-car video
systems, body-worn cameras potentially can film sensitive conversations, such as with the victims
of crimes, in sensitive environments, such as individual homes or residences. Some woiny that

See, e.g, Congressional Research Servicc, "Cuvemment Tiansparency: An Examrnation ofl I Use in the Executive
Branch" at 4 (2012), available at https://wcwfas.org/sgp/crs/secrecv/R42817.pdf.
2 FOIAdvocates, "State Public Records Laws," http://www.foiadvocates.com/records.html (last visited Aug. 5, 2015).
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various state FOIA and related public disclosure laws will compel release of any and video that
officers film on a day -to-day basis -including these more sensitive or private interactions.

Nonetheless, the price for not figuring out how to balance the privacy and accountability interests
is high. We know that, where body cameras are actively used by officers, use of force goes down.
Likewise, citizen complaints abut police go down. In Oakland, California, the number of use of
force incidents decreased by nearly 75% in the 6 years since the police there began inplementintg
body cameras In San Diego, body cameras were associated with a reduction in complaints of
40.5% and a decreased in "hands-on" officer force of some 46.5°% . Other cities, from Rialto to
Mesa, have seen similar improvements once their officers started using body cameras.

In some cities, like Seattle, police departments are looking to technologies that allow for automatic
redaction of witness or civilian faces -permitting the disclosure and release of body camera xhile
preserving the privacy rights of uninvolved subjects Any changes to state public disclosure and
FOIA laws needs to account for technological advancements that can preserve a strong
presumption in favor of disclosure and transparency while preserving privacy and the departmental
resources necessary to respond to FOlA requests.

2. If we were to institute the mandatory use of police body cameras, who would bear the cost?
Would federal, state, or local governnment hear the initial cost? Who would bear the cost for
replacements, technology upgrades, and training"

The initial costs of the on-officer body camera units themselves are not disproportionately
expensive -ranging from $349 to $899 depending on manufacturer and model' Iowever, there
can be "steep costs for managing the volumes of footage [police departments] must keep" to satisfy
government and public records regulations. For example, San Diego's contract with one body
camera manufacturer involved a cost of $267,000 for 1,000 of the devices themselves "but another
$3.6 million for storage contracts, software licenses, maintenance, warranties, and related

a "Oakland Maxvor Says Police Body Cameras Hav Cut l Us-Of-Force incidents Significantly in 5 Years KP5X (Dec.
17, 2014), available at http://sanfrancisco.cbslocal.con/20 14/12/17/oakland-mayor-says-police-body-cameras-have-
cut-use-of-force-incidents-by-60-in-4-years-j ean-quan-Oakland-police-department-opd-officer-involved-shootin/.
STon Perm "San Diego police body camera report: Fewer complaints less use of forc /..I. Times (Mar. 1 8 2015)
http://www.latimes.cornlocal/lanow /la-me-nh-body-cameras-20150318-stoiv.html (quoting Deputy Chief as saving

at " [b]odyworn camera technology is a win-win for both the officer and the countit").
s See Seattle Police Monitor, Fih Semianarual Report 19-21 (2015), available at
http://static 1. squarespace. cor/static/5425b9f0e4b0d66352331 e0e/t/557f3f8fe4b0e62e4460ff9b/1434402703419/Fift
h+Scmiannual+Rcport.pdf.
"See Mike Wehner. "I Iere's what it would cost to put a camera on ever cop in Ferguson Daily Dot (Nov. 26, 2014),
http:// wr. dailvdot. cot/technroloay/police-bode-cam-fereuson/.



equipment.' The camera units themselves must also be replaced periodically due to normal wear
and tear and technology upgrades.

Accordingly, although the federal government's provision of money for body camera acquisition
or pilot programs is incredibly useful in incentivizing use and supporting adoption of the
technology, state and local goveunments may also need to share the expense of ongoing retention,
storage, and unit maintenance with the federal government.

3. In your opinion, when would law enforcement officers ideally be required to turn the cameras
on, and when could they turn them off? How would we ensure that there are common-sense
protections and exceptions for law enforcement officers if they are required to wear body
cameras? How would privacy considerations for law enforcement, suspects, and the general
public be taken into account in instituting the use of body cameras?

The default rule should be that body cameras record all interactions with members of the public.
They should be turned on whenever officers are responding to a call for service or other dispatch
activity, self-initiated or observational activity such as traffic and pedestrian stops, and other
enforcement-related activities such as searches, pursuits, and arests.

Some argue that officers should be afforded some discretion to turn oft the cameras in some
circumstances. For instance, some departments give officers discretion about whether to record
interactions with crime victims or witnesses Tf department policy allows officers to decide
whether to record some iiteractions, it must ensure that guidelines are crystal clear and the reasons
why an officer did not record the encounter are clearly documented and reviewed so that officers
do not have the kind of 'limitless discretion that would eliminate the "cameras' role in providing
a check and balance against police power."9 Because it is more straightforward for officers and
police departments for he default rule to be that officers almost always turn on their body camera
when it is reasonably foreseeable that they will interact with the public,

4. How would a body camera requirement actually be implemented nationwide? Who would
provide the training and what would be a realistic timeline to implement the use of body
cameras?

Brian Bakst & Ryan J. Voley, "For police body cameras, big costs loom in storage," 4P (Feb. 6, 2015), available at
hllp://w w w.policcone. com/police-productS/body -camras/ari cles/8243271 -For-police-body-cameras-bi g-asts-
loOm-in-sorage.
s See Lindsay Miller & Jessica Toliver, Community Oriented Policing Services (COPS) Office, U.S. Department of
Justice, "Implementing a Body-Worn Camera Program: Recommendations and Lessons Learned," 7 Community
Policing Dispatch 10 (Oct. 2014), available al htt:/cops.usdoi.aov/html/dispatcli/10-
2014/body womn camera program.asp.

Jay Stanule, American Cisil Liberties Union, "Police Bods-Momnted Cameras: With Right Policies in Place, a Wan
for All" at 2 (Oct. 2013), available a https://wwwss.aclu.ora/files/assets/police bod-mounted cameras.pdf.



The most straightforward mechanism for the implementation of body cameras nationwide would
be clear congressional action predicating the receipt of any federal funds on active use of body
cameras. Although the types of cameras to be utilized, mechanisms for storing captured video,
and accommodations to state and local public disclosure laws must be left to the discretion of local
departments and jurisdictions, Congress should provide funding -through the Department of
Justice's Community Oriented Policing Services (COPS) or Bureau of Justice Assistance (BJA) -
for the creation of minimum, uniform guidelines for the use of body cameras that departments
from across the country can quickly and easily adopt.

The training associated with using current body camera technology is minimal. A relatively short
technical demonstration of what is required to use the equipment, activate the system, and ensure
preservation of video is generally necessary. Likewise, individual departments need to orient
officers as to expectations for body camera use under their policies. Nonetheless, once the
equipment is in place and a working consensus has emerged on the policies governing body
cameras, implementing the use of body cameras only takes as long as orienting officers to the
technology and the policy -which can, depending on the size of the department, be just a matter
of days.
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Response to questions for the Record from Representative Doug Collins

1. If we were to institute the mandatory use of police body cameras,
would there need to be updates to FOIA laws in order to
appropriately protect FOIA laws and protected information?

A Blue Ribbon Commission should be appointed by the Department of
Justice to determine the impact of the FOIA on the use of body worn
cameras and the impact of body worn cameras on the FOIA. The
appointment of a commission would ensure the inclusion of diverse
perspectives on findings and recommendations. The Department of
Justice has already supported projects to explore these issues, which
have resulted in model policies and practices on the use of police body
worn cameras. An important next step is for the Department of Justice to
commission a study of agencies that use body worn cameras and, from
their policies and practices, identify legal (i.e., FOIA), social, and safety
issues. The Department of Justice through the commission should then
have the duty to report on best policies and practices regarding the use of
police body worn cameras.

2. If we were to institute the mandatory use of police body cameras,
who would bear the cost? Would federal, state, or local government
bear the initial cost? Who would bear the cost for replacements,
technology upgrades, and training?

The initial cost of body worn cameras should fall upon the police agency.
While cameras and the associated technology are an expense, an agency
cannot view the device as only a cost. Body worn cameras add value to
the agency through accountability of police conduct in a changing era of
policing, where these issues are front-and-center. Another benefit is they
accurately document interactions between police and the public
preventing discrepancy involved in memory recollection of an incident,
while also providing documentation useful for police investigative
purposes.



The specific benefits to an agency will vary greatly. The role of police in
the community is evolving. Body worn cameras provide an avenue to
enhance an agency's perception within its community, which is an integral
component and priceless in the future of policing strategy.
As with many of the questions raised surrounding the implementation of
police body worn cameras, there is much to be gained from a Department
of Justice commission and additional pilot studies. Is there a cost savings
to be considered from a reduction in citizen complaints, from fewer
incidences of use of force, from less adjudication (civil litigation against the
agency and in agency initiated criminal cases), from more effective law
enforcement conduct?

3. In your opinion, when would law enforcement officers ideally be
required to turn the cameras on, and when could they turn them off?
How would we ensure that there are common-sense protections and
exceptions for law enforcement officers if they are required to wear
body cameras? How would privacy considerations for law
enforcement, suspects, and the general public be taken into account
in instituting the use of body cameras?

Generally, police would activate the cameras for all contact with all
citizens that is related to the performance of their duties a law
enforcement/peace officer, except where a reasonable expectation of
privacy exists. However, even in locations where a reasonable
expectation of privacy exists, when probable cause exists, e.g., the search
of an individual or a home, or an arrest, the camera would remain on. If
the officer does not activate the body worn camera during a required
contact, they should be required to document such and articulate the
reason.
Police should not record private conversations outside the scope of the
performance of their duties so far as it relates to an interaction with the
community, e.g., police to police communications, communication with
confidential informants and with undercover officers, personal
conversations, or in locations where there is a reasonable expectation of
privacy (with legal exceptions).

4. How would a body camera requirement actually be implemented
nationwide? Who would provide the training and what would be a
realistic timeline to implement the use of body cameras?

First, it is essential to support additional funding to the Department of
Justice intended for additional pilot studies on police body worn cameras.
These Department of Justice controlled studies will serve to identify issues
from initial implementation and development of policy and procedure, to



law enforcement safety concerns and the integrity of the recorded data.
Implementation will vary by jurisdiction, so these pilot studies should be
conducted among a range of agency sizes and geographic locations in
order to learn the most from the research and provide the best
recommendations to law enforcement at the local, state, and national
levels as the implementation scales nationwide.
The issue of training would be best answered through additional pilot-site
study research, especially when considering the scope of scaling the
training nationally. However, it is realistic to envision training/certifications
to function as they do with other federal programs.
Regarding implementation of police body worn cameras, it is premature to
assign a target implementation date, because of unforeseen challenges to
such a wide-scale project. However, additional pilot studies and research
would uncover these unforeseen challenges from funding to
implementation before experiencing them on a national scale. Such
lessons would benefit the efficiency of a nationwide implementation.


